

ȘCOALA DOCTORALĂ INTERDISCIPLINARĂ Facultatea de INGINERIE MECANICĂ

Ana TODERIȚĂ (căs. Sântean)

Studiu privind comportarea mecanică a chingii centurilor de siguranță ale autovehiculelor

Study on the mechanical behavior of the vehicle safety belt webbing

Conducător științific Prof.dr.hab.ing.mat. Sorin VLASE

BRAȘOV, 2023

Table of contents

Introduction	4
THE CURRENT RESEARCH REGARDING SAFETY SYSTEMS	7
1.1 Literature analisys of the studied domain	7
1.2.Systematisation of safety systems and domain challenges	8
1.3 Designated institutions in establishing safety performance	14
1.4 Incorrect use of safety systems	17
1.5 Materials used in the production of a safety belt	20
1.6 Conclusions	23
OBJECTIVE AND PURPOSE OF THE PAPER	24
2.1. Paper objectives	24
REPRODUCING THE DEFECTS FOR ANALYSIS	26
3.1 Preparing the samples for testing	26
3.2 Reproducing the scratch defect on the webbing	27
3.3 Reproducing the burnt webbing defect	29
3.4 Reproducing the cut defects on webbing	30
3.5 Preparing the testing equipment	31
MODELISATION OF THE SEATBELT WEBBING LOADS	33
4.1. Introduction	33
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements	. 34
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	. 34 35
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	. 34 35 40
 4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42
 4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44
 4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44
 4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics. 4.4. Analytical method of FEA in MBS. 4.5. Conclusions	34 35 40 42 44 44 46
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	. 34 . 35 . 40 . 42 . 44 . 44 . 46 . 47
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	 34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51 51 51
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics. 4.4. Analytical method of FEA in MBS. 4.5. Conclusions EXPERIMENTAL TRIAL RESULTS 5.1 Tensile strength results for new state webbing samples. 5.2 Tensile strength results for burnt webbing. 5.3 Tensile strength results for webbing with cuts. 5.4 Tensile strength results for scratched webbing. WEBBING SOLICITATIONS IN THE SAFETY BELT. 6.1. Introduction. 6.2. Numerical model of a race vehicle. 6.3.Results.	 34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51 51 52 55
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51 51 52 55 59 60
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics	34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51 51 52 55 59 60
4.2.Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements 4.3 Kinematics and dynamics. 4.4. Analytical method of FEA in MBS. 4.5. Conclusions EXPERIMENTAL TRIAL RESULTS 5.1 Tensile strength results for new state webbing samples. 5.2 Tensile strength results for burnt webbing. 5.3 Tensile strength results for scratched webbing. WEBBING SOLICITATIONS IN THE SAFETY BELT. 6.1. Introduction 6.2. Numerical model of a race vehicle. 6.3.Results 6.4. Discussions 6.5. Conclusions ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTIONS, CONCLUSIONS, DISSEMINATION OF RESULTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS FOR RESEARCH.	 34 35 40 42 44 44 46 47 49 51 51 51 52 55 59 60 61

7.2. Original contributions	61
7.3. Dissemination of results	63
7.4.Future reasearch directions	65
8. BIBLIOGRAPHY	66

Introduction

The present thesis deals with the performance study and behavior of the webbing material in safety belts when the final user mishandles the product.

The paper is structured in six chapters:

In Chapter I , PRESENT STUDIES REGARDING SAFETY SYSTEMS, the current research on safety systems is presented and also the evolution of active and passive safety systems. This chapter highlights the issue that not everyone owning a vehicle pays importance to the integrity and correct usage of safety systems. At the moment, occupant safety holds a significant spot in the automotive industry. The production chain of vehicles recognizes the importance of this topic and constantly update their technologies and products. Consumer awareness programs plays a key role in highlighting the importance of safety systems.

A study conducted on the webbing properties where the production process is analysed, the types of materials used and their specifications are also presented.

In CHAPTER II, OBJECTIVE AND PURPOSE OF THE PAPER, a short overview of the main and secondary scope of the thesis is explained. The main objective is the elaboration of a model for studying the safety belt webbing with regards to functionality and behavior in the case of typical defects , followed by system calculus and experimental studies. The authors propose to determine in which way these defects can influence its behavior in case of a crash.

The applicability area of this research is the automotive safety domain.

In CHAPTER III, REPRODUCING THE DEFFECTS FOR ANALISYS, the author details the method in which these defects are reproduced, their causes and a short description of the equipment used to test the samples. Three types of defects are analysed, cuts, scratch marks and burn marks, the main issues encountered in final user products.

IN CHAPTER IV, MODELISATION OF SEAT BELT WEBBING LOADS a calculus model is presented along with using analytical mechanics to determine the dynamic solicitations that appear in the product in case of a crash. The most important step in the dynamic analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements is writing the evolution equations for the system. The next steps that follow, namely, assembling the equations of motion and solving them will be done according to the classical methods used in finite element method software. Obtaining the equations is therefore the most difficult problem to solve, considering the multitude of terms that appear in such a description. As a result, finding a formalism that makes it possible to write these equations as easily as possible is an important step in this analysis. Analytical mechanics provides several formulations, equivalent to each other and equivalent to Lagrange's equations. We can state equations, Hamilton equations, here Gibbs-Appell Maqqi equations, Jacobi equations and other equivalent forms can be used in this way. The most important step in the dynamic analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements is writing the evolution equations for the system. The next steps that follow, namely, assembling the equations of motion and solving them will be done according to the classical methods that translate the finite element method into applications. the equations is therefore the most difficult Obtaining problem to solve, considering the multitude of terms that appear in such a description. Therefore, finding a formalism that makes it possible to write these equations as easily as possible is an important step in this analysis. The method used almost exclusively in this type of analysis, until now, has been the method of Lagrange's equations. This is primarily due to the fact that researchers are very familiar with this method and use fundamental notions frequently used today potential, mechanical work, ...). But (kinetic energy, analytical mechanics offers several formulations, equivalent to each other and equivalent to Lagrange's equations. Gibbs-Appell equations, Hamilton equations, Maggi's equations, Jacobi's equations, and other equivalent forms can be used for of problem. These methods this type are presented comparatively in the thesis, finally choosing the Gibbs-Appell method for the presented application.

In Chapter V, EXPERIMENTAL TRIAL RESULTS, the tensile test results for each sample were detailed in the case of each type of deffect, identifying the situation that has a significant impact in terms of performance.

Chapter VI, entitled WEBBING SOLICITATTIONS IN THE SAFETY BELT aims to determine the behavior of the seat belt, in the presence of a passenger, belted in a vehicle equipped with a front attenuator, which has the role of reducing shocks. In this way the forces and stresses occurring in the seat belt are determined. A finite element method (FEM) modeling is used to determine the loads at which the passenger is subjected but also how the seat belt withstands the shock to which it is subjected. The determination of the forces that occur during the shock is done using the Gibbs-Appell method. The results can be useful to designers, to see if the system can provide minimum safety in a race.

In Chapter VII, ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTIONS, CONCLUSIONS, DISSEMINATION OF RESULTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS FOR RESEARCH are presented. In this chapter, useful recommendations for future applications are made and future research directions are presented. I would like to thank you for all the support I have received, directly or indirectly, and for the guidance I have received from the Transylvania University staff. The activities for the elaboration and scientific substantiation of this work were possible as a result of a scientific guidance of high professionalism and quality.

Chapter I.

THE CURRENT RESEARCH REGARDING SAFETY SYSTEMS

1.1 Literature analisys of the studied domain

Safety systems are a central element in the design of a motor vehicle. The passive safety elements have been used for a long time in manufacturing and consist of the structure that ensures the resistance of the car, the elastic impact attenuators located mainly in the front part of the car (ar and side), seat belts, airbags, adaptive control, passenger compartment in main. The seat belt is the element that you will have studied in the case of the work before you. Active safety systems include improvements to the braking, steering, suspension, lighting systems, and they are frequently used in the equipment of passenger cars now found on the automotive market.

Road traffic accidents are the cause of a significant proportion of morbidity and mortality and lead to more years of life lost than most human diseases. As a result, the behavioral factors that collectively represent the main cause of three out of five accidents and contribute decisively to the remaining ones have been studied. A classification of behavioral factors is necessary and feasible. Thus, the behavioral factors can be:

(i) those that reduce long-term ability (inexperience, aging, illness and disability, alcoholism, drug abuse);

(ii)those that reduce short-term capacity (drowsiness, fatigue, acute alcohol intoxication, short-term drug effects, overeating, acute psychological stress, temporary distraction);

(iii) those that promote risk-taking behavior with longterm impact (overestimation of capabilities, aggressive attitude, habitually excessive speed), disobeying traffic rules, indecent behavior at the wheel, not using a seat belt or helmet, inadequate seating in driving time, accident proneness);

(iv) those that promote risk-taking behaviors with shortterm impact (moderate ethanol consumption, psychotropic drugs, vehicular crime, suicidal behavior, compulsive acts).

The gliding of the lap belt over the iliac crest of the pelvis during frontal crashes can substantially increase the risk of passenger injury. A multitude of factors, related to occupants or seat belt design, are associated with this phenomenon. To make a study of it, the most important parameters are identified and a finite element model is developed [34]. Belt angle, belt tension and body belt

friction are the main parameters identified as having a role in accidents. In order to identify whether the driver is wearing a seat belt that is correctly put on, a seat belt wear algorithm based on the position detection of the characteristic points of human joints is proposed in [35]. An experimental platform for seat belt testing is proposed in [36]. This platform can safely and efficiently carry out the vehicle acceleration experiments to check the seat belt and has economic benefits. Methods for analyzing the stresses and strains that appear in the seat belt are presented in [37,38]. Problems related to the transmissibility of the seat when using the seat belt are reported in [39]. Transmissibility serves to evaluate the vibration damping performance of seats. Because the seat and driver interact with each other, the transmissibility of the seat is affected by the dynamic characteristics of the driver. The restraint of the driver's movement caused by the seat belt results in the modification of the dynamics of the driver's seat and the transmissibility of the seat.

Vibration accelerations were measured on the seat cushion and seat base when the driver was wearing a lap belt or a four-point seat harness. Based on the analysis of these parameters, it was studied how the seat belt affects the driver dynamics and the transmissibility of the seat. Models used for the design and calculation of seat belts are presented in [40-44]. The role of the seat belt in avoiding serious accidents is relevant in the works [45-48]. We find that most of the papers refer to constructive solutions, to legislation, to medical issues, to methods of promoting belt wearing, and only a few papers deal with the calculation and sizing of seat belts.

1.2.Systematisation of safety systems and domain challenges

1.2.1 Safety systems-general description

Today, passenger safety is a top priority in the automotive sector. Researchers in the automotive value chain recognize importance of passenger safety and are constantly the upgrading their products to deliver safety technologies that pedestrians. passengers and Proactive protect policy implementation and consumer awareness have played a key role in the popularization of automotive safety systems. Passive safety systems are already known and their role is well defined. Passive safety systems play a role in limiting damage/injury to the driver, passengers and pedestrians in the event of an accident. Airbags, seat belts, crash protection system are common passive safety systems installed in vehicles today.

Frontal airbags are standard on all new cars since 1998 and on light trucks since 1999. Most vehicles had them before that. Impact sensors connected to an on-board computer detect a frontal collision and deploy the airbags. They inflate in a few milliseconds, after which they begin to deflate. Characteristics of the safety belt

The seat belt pretensioner immediately retracts the belt to restrain the passenger during a frontal impact. This also helps seat occupants to take advantage of an airbag properly. Force limiters, a companion feature to pretensioners, manage the force the belt exerts on the occupant's chest.



Figure 1.1. Components of the safety belt [49]

Some vehicle models have safety belts with an inflatable airbag on the webbing, reducing the forces excerted on the passengers in the case of a crash.

LATCH (inferior anchorages and child protective safety systems)

All vehicles must now have the LATCH system to make child seat installation easier and safer. The system features built-in lower anchors and upper anchor points for LATCH-compatible child seats.

Anti-lock brake system (ABS)

Before the ABS, it was easy for the wheels to lock during sudden braking. Front tire slip makes steering impossible, especially on slippery surfaces. ABS prevents this by using sensors at each wheel and a computer that maximizes braking action at each individual wheel to prevent locking. ABS allows the driver to maintain steering control while braking so that the car can be maneuvered around an obstacle if necessary. This is the system that quickly applies the brakes to provide maximum power and control.

Traction control

This electronically controlled system limits wheel spin during acceleration so that the drive wheels have maximum traction. Some traction control systems only work at low speeds, while others work at all speeds. It has become common especially in the case of SUVs. Automakers tend to have a proprietary name for their stability control systems.

1.2.2. Performance in safety systems

A presentation on the performance capability of the safety systems is given below. In the field of active safety there are the following systems frequently used by manufacturers:

- The PRE SAFE system
- DISTRONIC PLUS with PRE-SAFE brake
- 2017 PRE-SAFE sound
- Assistance in maintaining the running path
- Caution when leaving the taxiway
- Warning regarding changing the traffic lane
- Active safety package provided by LSS DW
- LCS lane change support radar
- DAS-W Video Alert Assistance System
- HWSS-AC Adaptive Cruise Control
- ESP-BAS1 electronic stability system

Performance in the passive safety systems domain

• The safety belt

The safety belt is a component part of a restraining system with the role of keeping the passenger's body in the seat.

The seat belt was invented by George Cayley, an English engineer in the late 1800s who created these belts to help keep pilots inside their vehicles. However, the first patented seat belt was created by American Edward J. Claghorn on February 10, 1885 to keep tourists safe in taxis in New York City. Over time, seat belts began to appear in car manufacturing to help passengers and drivers stay in their car seats. At the time there was no emphasis on passenger and driver safety.

Once the idea of the safety benefits of seat belts caught the attention of the U.S. public, sales of seat belts exploded. Car companies offered seat belts as optional equipment and they were even sold at local gas stations.



Figure 1.4 2 point safety belt [51]



Figure 1.5. Passive safety elements in a vehicle [52]

The assembly is composed of:

- elements retaining the weebing;

- elements for fixing on the vehicle body;

- elements for locking the safety belt;

When the vehicle is functioning in traffic , the passenger is protected by two blocking systems :

- System sensitive to decelerations of the webbing - webbing sensitivity;

- System sensitive to accelerations, deceleraions and inclinations of the vehicle-car sensitivity;

From the complexity point of view, safety belts can be categorised as follows:

-static safety belts with standard blocking systems ; -pyrotechnical safety belts which offer the pretensioning function; A pretensioning device is a mechanism that retracts a portion of webbing (10-15 mm) during an impact in order to maintain a correct position of the passenger body in the vehicle seat and to protect from contacts with steering wheel and dashboard.



Figure 1.6. Pretensioning system of safety belt [53]

This system, presented in Figures 1.6 and 1.7, consists of a tube, a chain of aluminium balls and at the end there is a pill with pyrotechnic powder called gas generator. At the moment of impact, a signal is sent to the gas generator and it explodes. That explosion produces a force that pushes the balls into a collector, guided by a pinion. This in turn is connected to the assembly on which the webbing is wrapped and automatically retracts 120 mm of webbing into the storage system.



Figure 1.7. Pretensioning system with crane [54]

Evaluating vehicles from safety point of view

In order to distribute the final products on the market, vehicles must meet certain safety requirements.

• Requirements fulfilled for buyers:

To inform and help in making decisions regarding safety performance, objective institutions were created such as Euro NCAP in Europe, US NCAP and IIHS in America, J-NCAP in Japan, C-NCAP in China....

• Legal requirements:

The minimum to meet specifications in a given region;

- e.g. ECE-R94 for Europe, FMVSS in America, CCC in China.
- Customer requirements:

Internal requirements and specifications;

• Product development objectives;

Euro NCAP introduced the overall safety rating in 2009, based on assessment in four important areas:

- Protection of adult-occupants (for driver and passenger);
- Protection of child occupants;

• Pedestrian protection which has been extended to include cyclists and is now known as Vulnerable Road User (VRU) protection;

• Safety Assist, which evaluated driver assistance and accident avoidance technologies.

Safety Assist

The safety assist score is determined from tests of the technologies in assiting the driver to use the vehicle in safety conditions in order to avoid a crash and reduce injuries. In these tests, Euro NCAP checks the functionality of the system and the performance in normal driving conditions and typical crash scenarios.

1.2.3 Active safety systems

Active safety features are those that help prevent or mitigate road accidents. Unlike passive safety features - which are

designed to protect vehicle occupants once a crash has occurred - active safety features will commit to either preventing the crash from occurring or reducing the severity of an unavoidable crash (Figure 1.12).



Figure 1.12. Active safety systems on a vehicle[58]

Active safety systems have become more efficient over the past years as the technologies keep evolving and collision avoiding technologies are being installed on a wider range of vehicles.

Examples of active safety systems:

- 1. Positioning the driver's seat for better visibility;
- 2. Low indoor noise level;
- 3. Chassis balance and handling;
- 4. Low weight;
- 5. Better tire grip;
- 6. Legible warning instruments and symbols;
- 7. Display head up;
- 8. Collision warning / avoidance;
- 9. Anti-lock braking system;
- 10. Braking assistance;
- 11.Early warning of severe forward braking;
- 12.Electronic stability control system (ESP);
- 13.Traction control;
- 14. Adaptive or autonomous cruise control system;
- 15. Intelligent adaptation to speed;

1.3 Designated institutions in establishing safety performance

Euro NCAP is committed to providing clear, comprehensive and timely information on the safety of vehicles on the market. The process is believed to ensure a fair assessment in terms of performance.

Each Euro NCAP member organization sponsors the assessment of at least one car model per year. They can choose a vehicle that is relevant to their own home market or one that is particularly important in a certain market segment. In addition, vehicle manufacturers can sponsor their own cars. The process followed is exactly the same for both cases.

Up to 4 cars are required for an assessment by Euro NCAP. Once the cars are at the testing lab, the manufacturer is informed of the vehicle identification numbers (VIN) and asked to confirm the specifications.

The classification complies with the following standards:

5 stars for safety: Good overall performance in crash protection. Well equipped with robust crash avoidance technology

4 stars for safety: good overall performance in crash protection; additional crash avoidance technologies may be available

3 stars for safety: average passenger protection, but no crash avoidance technology

2 stars for safety: nominal crash protection but no crash avoidance technology

1 star in terms of safety: marginal impact protection;



Figure 1.13. Sketch of two types of impacts simulated (frontal and lateral) [59]



Figure 1.14. Impact test pedestrain-vehicle [59]

Regulations for safety systems

Vehicle safety in European Union countries is mainly regulated by international standards and regulations developed by the European Union (EU) and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE).

With the primary objective of eliminating trade barriers, the international harmonization of vehicle standards by the UNECE began in 1958 under the supervision of the Vehicle Construction Working Party of the Inland Transport Commission [149] in Geneva. This provided the framework for a voluntary type approval system based on UNECE regulations.

In 1970, the EU and its Member States developed a new framework for international agreement and cooperation on vehicle safety initiatives, culminating in the mandatory common type-approval of vehicles (which entered into force in 1998) and for engines with two and three wheeled vehicles (effective 2003).

UN Regulations As of 2015, there are 135 UN Regulations annexed to the 1958 Agreement; most regulations cover a single vehicle component or technology. A partial list of the current regulations applicable to cars appears (different regulations may apply to heavy vehicles, motorcycles, etc.)

Failure to comply with these standards can endanger the lives of passengers and the driver of the vehicle as well as pedestrians. The moment a problem is detected that could affect safety, the affected vehicles are recalled in the factory/service. Over time there have been several such situations[181].

1.4 Incorrect use of safety systems

Although vehicle manufacturers and their suppliers check the compliance of their products with the legislation, as a result of mishandling or incorrect use of the product, these safety safety systems can be affected if they are not used according to the instructions or maintained correctly.

A 2016 study of 300 women aged 17-34 by Behavior & Attitudes on behalf of the RSA found that:

• 28% admitted to misusing their seat belt by wearing it under their arm, rising to 35% among younger women.

• 53% of those surveyed said their friends wore their seat belts under their arms

• The main reasons cited for wearing a seat belt under the arm were neck strain relief (49%) and general comfort (47%).

• 9% said it was to protect their tan, or 7% to protect clothing.

Although seat belt compliance is consistently very strong among young women, it is not universal: for example 23% do not always wear a seat belt as a rear passenger.

Following a general study, the following wrong practices were found among passengers and drivers in terms of wearing seat belts:

• seat belt positioned under the arm (2% of drivers and 2% of all passengers);

• seat belt positioned behind the seat (0.5% of all drivers; 1 case);

• belt positioned on the arm (9% of drivers and 21% of all passengers);

• belt positioned close to the neck (8% of drivers and 8% of all passengers;

• twisted belt (20% of all drivers and 23% of all passengers);

• belt with excess material (8% of drivers and 9% of all passengers);

• hip positioned on the abdomen (4% of drivers and 9% of all passengers);

• seat positioned with an exaggerated angle at the back (6% of all drivers and 9% of all passengers).

• seat positioned far back (9% of drivers and 17% of all passengers);

• non-optimal position of the adjusted B-pillar of the anchor point (19% of all drivers and 38% of all passengers).

Another topic among passengers is the wearing of seat belts by pregnant women. According to the analysis of the responses to the questionnaire by 1931 participants, the use of seat belts during pregnancy is 91.9%, however, the results showed that a very small proportion, only 4.3% of pregnant women positioned their seat belts correctly. Three out of four women seem to position their sections either "across the abdomen" or "Flat over the upper thighs". 3 point seat belts, used correctly, are crucial locking systems for the safety of both the fetus and pregnant women.

With a properly used three-point belt, the passenger has inserted the tongue into the buckle and there is a strap both transversely and in the abdominal area, it will act in the event of an impact in a different way than a belt where the passenger only has the strap in the chest area (the tongue inserted into the buckle but the belt is pulled through the back of the seat).

If the belt is not washed according to the instructions, light washing with soap and non-abrasive material may lead to scaling of the belt, damage to the structure.

NHTSA (National Traffic А study by Highway Safety Administration) (Figure 1.15) shows that there is an opportunity to improve safety systems. Considering that many vehicle passengers including drivers find ways to not wear seat belts, this study focused on installing sensors in key locations (Figure 2.13) to detect possible variations that can be brought from the outside such as :

• Insertion of the false tongue in the fastener (marker not connected to the belt assembly);

• Safety belt engaged in the buckle, pulled through the back of the seat;

• Safety belt engaged in the buckle, the strap on the chest area pulled through the back of the seat;

• Safety belt engaged in the buckle, the strap on the chest area held behind the driver;

• Right passenger seat belt engaged in the driver's side buckle - the driver is not insured;

The selected sensor combination included the following:

• Original seat occupant detection;

• RFID system for matching the buckle with the corresponding locking tongue;

• Sensors for detecting the length of the extracted webbing;

• Angle sensors for the Dring;



Figure 1.15. Sensor positioning in NHTSA study

The system was able to detect incorrect use of the belt in 95% of cases, the study was based on a sample of 34 participants with a height between 155 cm and 189 cm and a weight varying between 47 and 118 kg.

Another way of incorrect use of safety systems is not checking their integrity and not properly maintaining them.

Maintenance is another essential strapping consideration. As a general rule, most fabrics should be kept clean and dry, although some materials such as polypropylene are water resistant. A mild detergent is recommended to clean the canvases, although it is essential to note that the materials mentioned above are manufactured in colours, which may fade or certain conditions bleed when exposed to or cleaner treatments. Therefore, consult the manufacturer for the best maintenance approach. To increase the use of seat belts and encourage people to use them, vehicle manufacturers have developed reminder systems that warn occupants that seat belts are not being worn. The systems tend to work by detecting the weight of an occupant in the seat and whether the seat belt is on. If it detects that an occupant is not wearing a seat belt, an alarm will sound. These systems are now mandatory. Since November 2014, SBRs are mandatory in Europe on the driver's seat for new cars.

The strap is a material resistant to UV and temperature changes, but it can be damaged if we interfere with it with

sharp objects or objects that can hang (ex: clothes/bag accessories).

Although most interior and exterior vehicle maintenance companies offer belt cleaning services, not all customers ask for it, and it is not done correctly in all places.

•Washing the webbing with various chemical solutions for rapid dirt removal may result in fiber damage depending on the composition of the solution;

.Washing the strap with various abrasive materials may result in damage to the strap;

•Washing the strap, not drying it completely and storing it inside the retractor, can damage the metal parts by causing corrosion and automatically affecting the functionality of the product.

The same can happen if the owner is transporting animals that can gnaw the leash.



Figure 1.16. Webbing deteriorated after incorrect animal transportation

1.5 Materials used in the production of a safety belt

The fast development and usage of composite materials has begun in 1940. The polymer industry has grown and tried to exploit the plastics market in a variety of applications. The discovery of new polymers in research laboratories has offered a possible solution of plastic exploitation in various industries with the condition of enhancing the mechanical properties. Four composite generations can be mentioned:

- First generation (1940's)-Composites with fiber glass ;
- Second generation (1960's) : Composites with high performance post SPutnik era ;
- Third generation (1970's and 1980's) : new market research and properties sinergy ;
- Fourth generation :Hybrid materials, nanocomposites and biometric strategies ;

The webbing material is an engineering innovation not just due to the equipment that extracts and tensions the webbing. The material in the webbing is conceived to withstand up to 3000 kg. The original webbing was manufactured using a loom that could produce up to 200 connections per minute. TSarting with 1975, the bigest webbing is manufactured on needle looms that make 1000 connections per minute. Modern equipments reach up to 3000 .

Today, seat belt material is woven from 100% polyester. Nylon was the most popular material, but nylon stretches more than polyester and is more prone to wear. Small abrasions and damage to the belt reduce the tensile strength, so this difference really matters. The seat belts also have specially designed protection sills reinforced with strong wires that still allow the belts to remain flexible.

Research has also found that less energized wires create more durable seat belts because the wires can pack more tightly. Typically, seat belt webbing has about 300 threads per 46 mm of webbing (Figure 1.17)



Figure 1.17 weaving pattern for webbing [60]

Nylon is a high-strength elastic material that is commonly used for webbing applications (especially flat nylon). This material tends to stretch about 2% of the cord length when wet. When looking at how to make nylon webbing, experts caution that nylon fabrics should not be exposed to water continuously, as the material tends to absorb liquid and can harbor mold if not properly maintained.

Nylon webbing has the following properties: Heavier than polypropylene, less bulk and coverage, higher cost; High strength, abrasion resistance; Higher temperature resistance, high melting point (220-250 C.); Resistant to damage from mold, bacteria, sweat, rot and moisture; Weak resistance to acids, inert to alkaline; Moisture absorption of 4.5%; Less stain resistance (poor resistance against water-based stains); Good sun resistance (with UV additive); Normally dyed nylon is not as fast as color-dyed nylon.

Polyester webbing has the properties: high strength, good abrasion resistance; high melting point (230-240 C.);

resistant to damage from mold, bacteria, sweat, rot and moisture; fair resistance to acids and alkalis at room temperature; low moisture absorption (0.40%), quick drying; better resistance to water-based stains, poor resistance to oil stains; good resistance to the sun; higher cost for painting.

Figure 1.21 shows the different defects that can appear on a seat belt during its use. Ințepături;

- Pulled threads;
- Deviations in the webbing;
- Pulled webbing(bottle neck effect)
- Spots;
- Cuts;



Figure 1.21 Deffects that can be detected in webbing production

1.6 Conclusions

- Following the analysis of the specialized literature regarding the current state of research in the field of safety systems, we can draw the following conclusions:
- In the last fifty years the safety of passengers in the vehicle has evolved considerably, from lap belts to belts with pretensioning systems and airbags.
- Specialized institutions were formed to ensure compliance with the requirements from the safety point of view EURO NCAP, US NCAP. They change their evaluation methods depending on how the automotive market develops.
- Although there are many awareness campaigns and studies, we can observe that not many know how a safety belt works and how we can affect its functionality if it is not positioned correctly.
- The most vulnerable road users are children and pregnant women where there is no access to sufficient information related to car insurance.
- A way of maintaining safety systems and checking their integrity is not clearly described.
- There are few papers dedicated to a calculation of the loads that appear in the safety belt and also few mathematical models that analyze in depth the crash phenomena that occur in a very short interval but can have dramatic effects on the driver and passengers. In this sense, the present work comes to fill this lack in the study of appropriate models and in the analysis of the phenomena produced during the action of a safety belt. There are also no studies showing the tensions that appear in the belt at maximum stress.

Chapter II.

OBJECTIVE AND PURPOSE OF THE PAPER

2.1. Paper objectives

Based on the study presented in the previous chapter, several objectives can be formulated.

The main objective is represented by creating a model for the study of safety belt webbing with respect to functionality and behaviour in the case of typical defects, followed by calculus for the study for this type of system. The author proposes to determine how these different defects in the structure of the webbing can affect its behaviour in case of a crash.

The applicability field of this research is in the passive safety of the automotive domain.

The general objective that is to be realised in the main steps leads to connex objectives, that will be defined and lead to the acomplishing of the study. A few of the connex objectives are as follows :

- 1. An analysis of the research in the selected domain and identifying the present stage of research. The domain is interdisciplinary and it was necessary to study papers from literartures such as : mechanics, mathematics, numerical methods, finite element analysis experimental methods. In the bibligraphy it is mentioned only the literature considered suggestive for the studied domain.
- 2. Identifying new research directions in the area containing paths never explored from this point of view.
- 3. A critical analysis of the modelisation methods for determining the solicitations which appear in the safety belt webbing.
- Selecting the most appropriate methods for describing the movement equations for these types of systems and their quality interpretation ;
- Critical analysis of the obtained equations and their solving;
- 6. Identifying ana analysing the best calculus methods for resolving the topics imposed by our thematic.
- 7. System modelisation using Finite Element Method ;
- 8. Theoretical study of the materials and determining their characteristic properties ;
- 9. Experminetal trials for determining the materials properties.

- 10. Critical analysis of the obtained results , conclusions and proposals for future research.
- 11. Dissemination of the results through article publishing in specialised journals.
- 12. Identifying future research and development directions.
- 13. Formulationg conclusions and indications for engineers in the automotive industry.
- 14. Bringing awarenes to drivers and passangers on the correct use of the safety belt and its integrity.

Chapter III

REPRODUCING THE DEFECTS FOR ANALYSIS

3.1 Preparing the samples for testing

For evaluating the tensile strength of the webbing, a comparison between new state samples and those with simulated defects was done. For this the following defects were chosen: -scratched webbing(Figure 3.1): can appear because of pets incorrectly transported in the vehicle or by friction contact with sharp accessories(belt, studs).



Figure 3.1 Webbing with scratch marks

- burnt webbing (Figure3.2): A significat part of drivers and passengers are smokers, there are many cases in which the ash or the cigarette itself is droped by accident and it is not put out immediately.



Figure 3.2. Webbing with burn marks

-cut webbing (Figure 3.3) : There are many cases in which someone accidentaly produced cuts on the setabelt webbing, by using a cutter to open a package in the vehicle, by example.



Figure 3.3 Webbing with marks after retention button was

In the study case, the same type and colour of webbing was used : the standard type, black. The study aims to identify the degradation degree and the danger at which the ocupants of the vehicle are exposing themselves and the actions that must be taken in these types of situations.

3.2 Reproducing the scratch defect on the webbing

The webing can be scratched because of various situations. For exaple , by transporting pets without a cage,

or by exposing the webbing to a sharp object. The defect was reproduced through continous and fast passings of a sharp object on the surface without excerting too much pressure.



Figure 3.4. Webbing with scratch marks reproduced

Se poate observa ca există defecte vizibile pe chingă în țesatură.



Figure 3.5.Webbing with scratch marks

Due to the fact that webbing has a soft surface as to not cause discomfort to its users it has a low roughness. When preparing the samples, it was discovered that it will be difficult to instal them in the equipment for testing whithout the risk of slipping. All samples were treated with a composite resing the strengthen and create a griping area.

3.3 Reproducing the burnt webbing defect

Altough the traffic laws state that ocupants of the vehicle are not allowed to smoke in a company issued car, this rule does not apply to the personal one. Often times , the cigarette or ash falls on the carpet or seatbelt. Even 10 seconds is enough to produce a visible mark on the fabric.

Reproducing this defect was done by exposing the material to a lit cigarette until it went out.A burn mark in the middle of the sample will not produce significant or visible damage but one located on the edge of the sample could lead to a decrease in performance.



Figure 3.6. Webbing with burn marks

3.4 Reproducing the cut defects on webbing

For this type of defect , small cuts were made on the edges of the samples. In day to day life these cuts could appear by handling sharp objects in the webbing area (using a cutter for opening a package).



Figure 3.7. Webbing with cuts

3.5 Preparing the testing equipment

The LS100PLUS incorporates a vast area of function testing, it is ideal for complex tests and routine ones ofr up to 100 kN. Characteristics :

- Easy to configure, operate and maintain ;
- High precision measurin ;
- Sampling data 8 kHz ;
- Control of speed load ;
- 600 result data upload ;
- 10 testing setups;
- Multiple stage testing with software NEXYGENPlus ;
- Extension resolution < 0,03 microns ;
- Results display in various languages ;
- Results display in various units of measurements ;
- Updated flash;
- A high variety of testing grips, levers, extensions;



Figure 3.8. Testing equipment sketch

		mm
А	(Standard machine height)	1567
А	(Extended machine height)	1857
В		404
С		868
D		596
Е	(Standard machine travel)	824
E	(Extended machine travel)	1012



Figue 3.9. Testing equipment LS100Plus

Chapter IV.

MODELISATION OF THE SEATBELT WEBBING LOADS

4.1. Introduction

research, generated by multiple Recent practical applications in engineering, where complex equipment is used in a difficult environment has lead to the development high systems.Studies are to deformable mechanical lead the multibodysystems with deformable elements. For this analisys , have developed and reevaluated the researchers existing methods in order to apply them to present situations.

The development of this domainis based on finite element method FEM, used in analitical mechanics. This has the advantage of general methods, in which the procedures are applied in a certain whatever the situation. These methods can be used to construct algorithms.

The practical applications for solving specific problems were supported by theoretical papers which developed the basis of mathematics for numerical modelisation. The purpose of these papers is to offer methods for computer analisys of precis models in order to capture significat elements in the functioning of mechanical systems. Developing such a algorithms allow to analise systems which can not be resolved using commercial softwares.

Researchers use three ways to approach such problems. The first of these approaches uses algorithms that involve successful simulations by establishing an interface between existing software. The second way implements algorithms aimed at studying multibody systems into existing finite element algorithms. The third way used is the finite element formulation applied directly to the model of the mechanical system with elastic elements, which requires a great effort to implement in computational algorithms [72-74]. Papers dealing with the integration of the equations of motion show results obtained to facilitate this step in [75]. Accurate modeling of such systems is an important contribution to the development of engineering computational methods, but the potential is low due to the numerical computation involved. Integrating the equations of motion of a complex multibody system is a timeconsuming step. For example, simulating the behavior of a crankshaft interacting with surrounding elements requires a CPU processing time of several hours and makes a significant contribution to the total time required for such a calculation. Methods to improve this step are presented in [75]. A general integration procedure using symbolic calculus

is presented in [76]. Comparison with other models used in the literature highlights the advantages of this approach.

4.2. Finite element analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements

The finite element method is an approximation method to determine the deformation field of an elastic elastic body. For this, the elastic body is discretized into independent bodies, linked together by nodes, which ensure the transmission of forces between elements. Each node is defined by parameters that represent the independent coordinates of the element. The principle of the method is the approximation of the displacement field of the element with known polynomial functions. Each type of finite element chosen for study is characterized by specific interpolation functions (shape functions). In this way, the displacement of each point belonging to the finite element is defined by the displacements or rotations of the nodes of the studied element. In this way, the differential equations of the mechanics of the continuous medium can be applied, considering the functions that determine the known displacements to be known analytical functions. For a single finite element, the evolution equations of the element can then be written, which are second-order differential equations with constant coefficients. To obtain these equations, established methods in Analytical Mechanics are used, such as, for example, the method of Lagrange's equations. The matrix coefficients of the resulting equations are determined by the shape functions chosen to define the finite element.



Figuea 4.1 Finite element

The equations are derived, for a finite element, generally in a local reference frame. The next step is to assemble all the equations of motion, written for each individual element, into a system of differential equations that characterizes the motion and deformations of the entire system. To achieve this, it is necessary to write all these equations of motion, each related to a local reference system, in a single global reference system. At this level, all the mentioned operations are well documented and verified by commercial software.

An important problem is to obtain the equations of motion for a single element using a method chosen in such a way that the number of operations required to solve the problem is minimal.

The study of this problem has been done for a long time, the research carried out being presented in a rich literature. The first researches dealt with mechanical elements in motion that can be discretized by one-dimensional finite elements, and the motion was considered planar [94-96].

Complex, two- and three-dimensional finite elements were studied and applied in [97]. Recently, analysis methods have been developed and more sophisticated models have been studied [98-103].

Lagrange's equations are the primary tool to obtain equations of motion for a finite element discretizing an MBS system, regardless of whether one-, two-, or three-dimensional finite elements are used, or the type of motion of the MBS system elements. This method has proven over time, very useful, relatively convenient to apply and verified by the countless applications studied with it. The major advantage is the use of notions with which researchers are very familiar. At the moment, in studies, Lagrange's equations are the most widely used method for studying such problems.

4.3 Kinematics and dynamics

The mobile reference system participates in the overall movement of the MBS system. For this element the angular velocity is known $\overline{\omega}$, angular acceleration $\overline{\varepsilon}$, velocity \overline{v}_o and acceleration \overline{a}_o . We will use two indicators L (from local) and G (from global) will be used to designate the dimensions corresponding to the local/global coordinate system. The orthonormal operator [R] transforms the components from the local system to the global one, $\{a\}_G = [R]\{a\}_L$.



Figura 4.2

The following notations are considered :

$$\begin{bmatrix} R \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha_{11} & \alpha_{12} & \alpha_{13} \\ \alpha_{21} & \alpha_{22} & \alpha_{23} \\ \alpha_{31} & \alpha_{32} & \alpha_{33} \end{bmatrix}; \{r_{O}\}_{G} = \begin{cases} X_{O,1} \\ X_{O,2} \\ X_{O,3} \end{cases}; \{r_{M}\}_{G} = \begin{cases} X_{M,1} \\ X_{M,2} \\ X_{M,3} \end{cases};$$

$$\{r_{M}\}_{L} = \begin{cases} x_{M,1} \\ x_{M,2} \\ x_{M,3} \end{cases}; \quad \{r_{M'}\}_{G} = \begin{cases} X_{M',1} \\ X_{M',2} \\ X_{M',3} \end{cases}; \quad \{r_{M'}\}_{L} = \begin{cases} x_{M',1} \\ x_{M',2} \\ x_{M',3} \end{cases}; \quad \{r\}_{L} = \begin{cases} x_{1} \\ x_{2} \\ x_{3} \end{cases}; \quad \{u\}_{L} = \begin{cases} u_{1} \\ u_{2} \\ u_{3} \end{cases}$$

$$\{u\}_L = \begin{cases} u_1 \\ u_2 \\ u_3 \end{cases}.$$

where $\{r_{M'}\}_{G}$ and $\{r_{M}\}_{G}$ represent the position vectors of point M, respectively M'; $\{u\}_{L-}$ is the displacement vector $\{r_{O}\}_{G}$ is the position vector of origin. An arbitrary point M of the finite element becomes after deformation, point M'. Its coordinates are : $\{r_{M'}\}_{G} = \{r_{O}\}_{G} + [R](\{r\}_{L} + \{u\}_{L})$

The conection between the independent displacement of a knot and displacement of a current point is defined in FEA by :

$$\{u\} = [N]\{\delta\} \tag{2}$$

where:

(1)
$$\{\delta\} = \{\delta\}_{L} = \begin{cases} \delta_{1} \\ \delta_{2} \\ \vdots \\ \delta_{p} \end{cases}$$

is the vector for independent coordinates and δ_1 , δ_2 , ..., δ_p are the independent coordinates. The position of M' is, considering equation 2):

$$\{r_{M'}\}_{G} = \{r_{O}\}_{G} + [R]\{r\}_{L} + [R][N]\{\delta\}$$
(3)

The components of the velocity vector of $\ensuremath{\mathsf{M}}'$ are :

$$\{v_{M'}\}_{G} = \{\dot{r}_{M'}\}_{G} = \{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{G} + [\dot{R}]\{r\}_{L} + [\dot{R}][N]\{\delta\} + [R][N]\{\dot{\delta}\}.$$
(4)

And acceleration:

$$\left\{a_{M'}\right\}_{G} = \left\{\ddot{r}_{O}\right\}_{G} + \left[\ddot{R}\right]\left\{r\right\}_{L} + \left[\ddot{R}\right]\left[N\right]\left\{\delta\right\} + 2\left[\dot{R}\right]\left[N\right]\left\{\dot{\delta}\right\} + \left[R\right]\left[N\right]\left\{\ddot{\delta}\right\}.$$
(5)

If there is a need to express velocity in local coordinate system:

$$\{v_{M'}\}_{L} = [R]^{T} \{v_{M'}\}_{G} = \{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{L} + [R]^{T} [R] \{r\}_{L} + [R]^{T} [RT] [N] \{\delta\}_{L} + [N] \{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} = = \left[E \ [ROT]^{T} [R\dot{O}T] \ [ROT]^{T} [R\dot{O}T] [N] \ [N] \right] \begin{cases} \{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{L} \\ \{r\}_{L} \\ \{\delta\}_{L} \\ \{\delta\}_{L} \\ \{\delta\}_{L} \end{cases}$$

$$(5)$$

 $\{a_{M'}\}_{L} = \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix}^{T} \{a_{M'}\}_{G} = \{\ddot{r}_{O}\}_{L} + \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\ddot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \{r\}_{L} + \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\ddot{O}T \end{bmatrix} N \{\delta\}_{L} + 2\begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} N \{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} + [N] \{\dot{A$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} E & [ROT]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\ddot{O}T \end{bmatrix} + [ROT]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\ddot{O}T \end{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} 2 \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{cases} \{\ddot{r}_{O}\}_{L} \\ \{r\}_{L} \\ \{\delta\}_{L} \\ \{\breve{\delta}\}_{L} \\ \{\breve{\delta}\}_{L} \end{cases}$$
(6)

The kinetic energy is expressed:

$$E_{c} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{V} \rho \{ v_{M'} \}_{G}^{T} \{ v_{M'} \}_{G} dV = .$$
⁽⁷⁾

Taking into account equation 5), the equation for kinetic energy is obtained::

$$E_c =$$

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \left\{\dot{r}_{o}\right\}_{L} & \left\{r\right\}_{L} & \left\{\dot{\delta}\right\}_{L} & \left\{\dot{\delta}\right\}_{L} \\ \begin{bmatrix} E & [ROT]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} & [ROT]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} & \begin{bmatrix} N \\ [R\dot{O}T]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix} & [R\dot{O}T]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} & [R\dot{O}T]^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \\ \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} ROT \end{bmatrix} & \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} & \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} R\dot{O}T \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix}^{T} \begin{bmatrix} N \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} N$$

It is noted:

$$[m] = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} [N] dV ; \qquad (9)$$

$$\left[m_{O}^{i}\right] = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} dV ; \quad \left\{q^{i}(\varepsilon)\right\}_{L} = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} [\varepsilon]_{L} \{r\}_{L} dV ; \qquad (10)$$

$$\left\{q^{i}(\omega)\right\}_{L} = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} [\omega]_{L} [\omega]_{L} \{r\}_{L} dV ; \qquad (11)$$

$$[k(\varepsilon)] = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} [\varepsilon] [N] dV; \qquad (12)$$

$$[k(\varepsilon)] = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T} [\omega]_{L} [\omega]_{L} [N] dV ; \qquad (13)$$

$$[c] = \int_{V} \rho[N]^{T}[\omega]_{L}[N] dV ; \qquad (14)$$

$$\{m_{ix}\} = \int_{V} \rho[S_{(i)}]^{T} x dV \quad ; \quad \{m_{iy}\} = \int_{V} \rho[N_{(i)}]^{T} y dV \quad ; \quad \{m_{iz}\} = \int_{V} \rho[N_{(i)}]^{T} z dV \quad .$$
(15)

The classic equation for the internal (potential) energy is:

$$E_p = \frac{1}{2} \int_V \{\sigma\}^T \{\varepsilon\} dV = \frac{1}{2} \int_V \sigma_{ij} \varepsilon_{ij} dV , \qquad (16)$$

where $\{\!\!\!\!\ensuremath{\mathcal{E}}\\!\!\!\}$ is the specific deformation vector and $\!\{\!\sigma\}$ is the load vector. Hook's generalized law is:

$$\{\sigma\} = [H]\{\varepsilon\}. \tag{17}$$

The specific deformation can be expressed:

$$\{\varepsilon\} = [b]\{u\} = [b][N]\{d\}.$$
(18)

Using equations (17-18) the following are obtained:

$$E_p = \frac{1}{2} \{\delta\}_L^T \left(\int_V [N]^T [b]^T [H]^T [b] [N] dV \right) \{\delta\}_L .$$
(19)

Matrix $\left[k
ight]$ is the rigidity matrix:

$$[k] = \int_{V} [N]^{T} [b]^{T} [H]^{T} [b] [N] dV .$$
(20)

Equations (19) is:

$$E_p = \frac{1}{2} \int_V \left\{ \delta \right\}_L^T [k] \left\{ \delta \right\} dV .$$
⁽²¹⁾

The concentrated forces $\left\{q\right\}_{\!\!L_{\,\,\mathrm{C}}}$ and volume forces:

$$W^c = \{q\}_L^T \{\delta\}_L, \qquad (22)$$

and:

$$W = \int_{V} \{p\}_{L}^{T} \{f\}_{L} dV = \left(\int_{V} \{p\}_{L}^{T} [N] dV\right) \{\delta\}_{L} = \{q^{*}\}_{L}^{T} \{\delta\}_{L} .$$
(23)

The Lagrangian expression is [119]:

$$L = E_c - E_p + W + W^c , (24)$$

Using equation (19-21) the Lagrangian has the following equation:

$$L = E_c - \frac{1}{2} \int_V \{\delta\}_L^T [k] \{\delta\}_L dV + \{q^*\}_L^T \{\delta\}_L + \{q\}_L^T \{\delta\}_L .$$
(25)

The momentum for the element is:

$$\{p\}_{G} = \int_{V} \rho\{v_{M'}\}_{G} dV$$

$$= \int_{V} \rho\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{G} + [R\dot{O}T]\{r\}_{L} + [R\dot{O}T]N]\{\delta\}_{L} + [ROT][N]\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} dV$$

$$= m\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{G} + [R\dot{O}T]\{\bar{S}\}_{L} + [R\dot{O}T](\int_{V} \rho[N]dV)\{\delta\}_{L} + [ROT](\int_{V} \rho[N]dV)\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L}$$

$$= m\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{G} + m[\dot{R}]\{\bar{r}_{C}\}_{L} + [\dot{R}][m_{O}^{i}]\{\delta\}_{L} + [R][m_{O}^{i}]\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L}$$

$$= m\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{G} + m[\dot{R}]\{\bar{r}_{C}\}_{L} + [\dot{R}][m_{O}^{i}]\{\delta\}_{L} + [R][m_{O}^{i}]\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L}$$

$$(26)$$

Notation $m = \int_{V} \rho dV$ is the total mass of the finite element, $\{\overline{S}\}_{L}$ static moment and $\left[m_{O}^{i}\right] = \int_{V} \rho[N] dV$ the inertia matrix of the element(see Eq. (11)).

In local coordinate system there is the expression:

$$\{p\}_{L} = [ROT]^{T} \{p\}_{G} =$$

$$= m\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{L} + m[ROT]^{T} [R\dot{O}T] \{\bar{r}_{C}\}_{L} + [ROT]^{T} [R\dot{O}T] [m_{O}^{i}] \{\delta\}_{L} + [m_{O}^{i}] \{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} .$$
(27)

The following can be computed:

$$\{p\}_{L} = \left\{\frac{\partial L}{\partial \langle d \rangle_{L}}\right\}.$$
(28)

The vectors for velocity can be obtained: $\left| \dot{\delta} \right|_{L}$

$$\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} = \left[m_{O}^{i}\right]^{-1}\left(\{p\}_{L} - m\{\dot{r}_{O}\}_{L} - m[ROT]^{T}[R\dot{O}T]\{\bar{r}_{C}\}_{L} - [ROT]^{T}[R\dot{O}T][m_{O}^{i}]\{\delta\}_{L}\right).$$
²⁹

Using anterior notes the Hamiltonian becomes:

$$H = \left\{ \frac{\partial L}{\partial \{\dot{\boldsymbol{\delta}}\}_{L}} \right\}^{T} \left\{ \dot{\boldsymbol{\delta}} \right\}_{L} - L = \left\{ p \right\}^{T} \left[m_{O}^{i} \right]^{-1} \left\{ \left\{ p \right\}_{L} - m \{\dot{\boldsymbol{r}}_{O} \}_{L} - m [ROT]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \right] \{ \bar{\boldsymbol{r}}_{O} \}_{L} - [ROT]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \right] \{ \bar{\boldsymbol{r}}_{O} \}_{L} - L \right\} \right\}$$

$$(30)$$
Where Lagrangian was used in Eq. (25).

4.4. Analytical method of FEA in MBS

4.4.1.Lagrange equations

Classic Lagrange equations are : $\frac{d}{dt} \left\{ \frac{\partial L}{\partial \delta} \right\}_{L} - \left\{ \frac{\partial L}{\partial \delta} \right\}_{L} = 0$ (34)

Through $\left\{ \frac{\partial E}{\partial X} \right\}_{it is noted}$:

Using the Lagrangian obtained in ec(25), the following is obtained:

$$[m]\{\ddot{\delta}\}_{L} + [c]\{\dot{\delta}\}_{L} + ([k] + [k(\varepsilon)] + [k(\omega)])\{\delta\}_{L} = \{q\}_{L} + \{q^{*}\}_{L} - \{q^{i}(\varepsilon)\}_{L} - \{q^{i}(\omega)\}_{L} - [m_{O}^{i}]\{\ddot{r}_{O}\}_{L}$$

$$(36)$$

4.4.2 Gibbs-Appell Equations

The Gibbs-Appell equation is an alternative to Lagrange's equations. To use them, it is necessary to know the energy of the accelerations, obtained in Eq. (30). The Gibbs-Appell equations are [82]:

$$\frac{\partial E_a}{\partial \dot{q}_j} = Q_j \qquad j = \overline{1, n} \tag{37}$$

Equations (30) have, in their component, the following terms: E_{a2} containing the quadratic terms in the accelerations:

$$E_{a2} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{V} \rho \left(\left\{ \ddot{\boldsymbol{\beta}} \right\}_{L}^{T} [N]^{T} [N] \left\{ \ddot{\boldsymbol{\beta}} \right\}_{L} \right) dV$$
(38)

Equations (37) can be written, if the previous notations are taken into account:

$$\left\{\frac{\partial E_a}{\partial \dot{d}}\right\}_L - \left\{Q\right\}_L = 0$$
⁽⁴⁰⁾

E_a is:

$$E_{a} = E_{ao}(\dot{q}) + E_{a1}(\dot{q}, \ddot{q}) + E_{a2}(\ddot{q})$$
(41)

and:

$$\{Q\}_{L} = [k]\{\delta\}_{L} + \{q\}_{L} + \{q^{*}\}_{L};$$
(42)

If we differentiate, we get:

$$\frac{\partial E_{a2}}{\partial \langle \vec{d} \rangle_L} = \left(\int_V \rho[N]^T [S] dV \right) \langle \vec{d} \rangle_L = [m] \langle \vec{d} \rangle_L$$

$$; \qquad (43)$$

$$\frac{\partial E_{a1}}{\partial \{\vec{a}\}_{L}} = -\left[m_{O}^{i}\right]\{\vec{r}_{O}\}_{L} - \{q^{i}(\omega)\} - \{q^{i}(\varepsilon)\} + ([k(\omega)] + [k(\varepsilon)])\{d\}_{L} + [c]\{\dot{d}\}_{L} \qquad (44)$$

$$;$$

$$\frac{\partial E_{a0}}{\partial \{\vec{a}\}_{L}} = 0 \qquad (45)$$

$$\frac{E_{a0}}{d} = 0 \tag{45}$$

Compared to Lagrange's method, this method requires a smaller of differentiations. In this way the number number of calculations decreases, so the time required to solve such problems. If it is taken into account that finite element models involve a large number of degrees of freedom, therefore a large number of calculations, reducing the number of operations offered by this method can lead to significant savings in computer time.

4.4.3 Hamilton equations method

The use of the Lagrange formalism leads to a system of secondorder differential equations. Technically, solving this second-order system of equations is done by transforming it into a two-dimensional first-order system of differential equations. Hamiltonian mechanics uses 2n unknowns, and the resulting system of differential equations is from the start a system of first-order differential equations of size 2n. The unknowns are the generalized coordinates and the canonical conjugate moment:

$$\{p\}_{L} = -\left\{\frac{\partial L}{\partial\{\delta\}_{L}}\right\}$$
(46)

So the main difference between Lagrange's method and Hamilton's method is the use of the imposed instead of the generalized velocities. The major advantage of applying the method could be precisely to directly obtain a system of first-order equations, which can be solved directly, using the usual commercial software.

Hamilton's equations are a system of first-order differential equations [80].

$$\left\{\dot{\delta}\right\}_{L} = \left\{\frac{\partial H}{\partial \left\{p\right\}_{L}}\right\} \quad ; \quad \left\{\dot{p}\right\}_{L} = -\left\{\frac{\partial H}{\partial \left\{\delta\right\}_{L}}\right\} \quad (47)$$

FRom equations(27)-(29)it results:

$$\begin{aligned} \left\{ \dot{\delta} \right\}_{L} &= \left[m_{O}^{i} \right]^{-1} \left\{ \left\{ p \right\}_{L} - m \left\{ \dot{r}_{O} \right\}_{L} - m \left[ROT \right]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \right] \left\{ \bar{r}_{C} \right\}_{L} - \left[ROT \right]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \left[m_{O}^{i} \right] \left\{ \delta \right\}_{L} \right) \right\}, \\ \left\{ \dot{p} \right\}_{L} &= \left\{ p \right\}^{T} \left[m_{O}^{i} \right]^{-1} \left[ROT \right]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \left[m_{O}^{i} \right] + \int_{V} \rho \left(\left\{ \dot{r}_{O} \right\}_{L}^{T} \left[ROT \right]^{T} \left[R\dot{O}T \right] N \right] \right) dV \end{aligned}$$

)

$+ \int_{V} \rho \left(\left\{ r \right\}_{L}^{T} \left[R \dot{O} T \right]^{T} \left[R \dot{O} T \right] S \right) dV + \int_{V} \rho \left(\left[N \right]^{T} \left[R \dot{O} T \right]^{T} \left[R \dot{O} T \right] N \right] \left\{ \delta \right\}_{L} + \left[N \right]^{T} \left[R \dot{O} T \right]^{T} \left[R O T \right] N \left\{ \delta \right\}_{L} \right) dV \\ - \int_{U} \left[k \right] \left\{ d \right\}_{L} dV + \left\{ q^{*} \right\}_{L}^{T} + \left\{ q \right\}_{L}^{T}$

These represent the equations of motion sought. The main advantage of Hamilton's method is that it gives us a system of first-order differential equations. But in which the number of unknowns to find is double. In the case of using other methods, the obtained differential equations are of the second order. Solving techniques require transforming them into first-order differential systems by introducing new variables. In the case of Hamilton's method, these new variables are obtained directly and have physical meaning. 4.4.4 Maggi equations

Se consideră un sistem mecanic cu coordonatele q1, q2,... , qn legate între ele prin m relații lineare:

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} a_{kj} \left[\left(\frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{\partial E_c}{\partial \dot{q}_k} \right) - \frac{\partial E_c}{\partial q_k} \right) - Q_k \right] = 0 \quad ; \quad j = \overline{1, n-m}$$
(49)

Considering d'Alembert-Lagrange equations:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \left(\overline{F}_{i} - m_{i} \overline{a}_{i} \right) \delta \overline{r}_{i} = 0 \quad , \tag{50}$$

The use of these equations becomes simpler for the analysis of a mechanical system, from the point of view of formal description. In this case, only the kinetic energy is needed to obtain the equations of motion. The kinematic connections that exist between the elements offer the possibility to eliminate the connection forces from the equations and thus the calculation can be simplified.

4.5. Conclusions

The most important step in the dynamic analysis of a multibody system with elastic elements is the writing of the evolution equations for the system. The next steps that follow, namely, assembling the equations of motion and solving them, will be done according to the classical methods used in commercial finite element method software. Obtaining the equations is therefore the most difficult problem to solve, considering the multitude of terms that appear in such a description. As a result, finding a formalism that makes it possible to write these equations as easily as possible is an important step in this analysis. The method used almost exclusively in this type of analysis, until now, has been the method of Lagrange's equations. This is primarily due to the fact that researchers are very familiar with this method and fundamental notions currently frequently use used by researchers (kinetic energy, potential, mechanical work, ...). Analytical Mechanics offers several formulations, But equivalent to each other and equivalent to Lagrange's equations. Gibbs-Appell equations, Hamilton equations, Maggi's

equations, Jacobi's equations and other equivalent forms can be used in this way.

Maggi's method also has the advantages of simplicity in approaching problems, being essentially equivalent to the Gibbs-Appell method. The method of Hamilton's equations turns out to be the least profitable for the type of problems studied, in general, the time required to obtain the equations is not economical and the complexity of the intermediate calculations is high. However, we do not deny that this approach could prove useful in certain applications because the system of differential equations obtained is of first order and thus avoids a calculation step, used in the classical solution of these systems, where the systems of equations obtained are differential by second order.

If taken all these considerations into account it can be assumed that alternative and equivalent methods developed in analytical mechanics (and which, for now, do not seem to have practical applicability) will be re-evaluated and developed, due to more faithful modeling.

Chapter V

EXPERIMENTAL TRIAL RESULTS

The description of the equipment used in the trial and the preparation method of the samples was described in Chapter 3. In the first phase it was observed that the samples could not be correctly placed in the machine grips because the webbing samples would slip and the results were inconclusive so the samples had to be altered. The webbing ends were treated with a polimer resin to have adherence to the equipment grips.

5.1 Tensile strength results for new state webbing samples

In Table 1 are presented the datas and results for the trial of the control samples.

Sample	Acceleratio n (mm/min)	Width (mm)	Thicknes s (mm)	Section (mm²)	Maximum tensile srength(kN)	Tension at maximum load (MPa)	Elongation (mm)
1	100	47	1,5	70,5	19,101	270 , 948	73,08
2	100	47	1,5	70,5	17,148	243,240	62,95
3	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	18,581	263 , 567	84,13
4	100	47	1,5	70,5	19,884	282,046	69 , 85
5	100	47	1,5	70,5	17,540	248,797	62,90
6	100	47	1,5	70,5	15,798	224,085	55 , 50

TADIE I. DIMENSIONS and CITAL CONDICIONS FOR NEW State WEDDING	Table 1. Dimensions and trial conditions for new state web
--	--

The smallest value obtained was 15,798 kN and the highest was 19,884. Next will be presented the diagrams for strength vs elongation for the trials.



Figure 5.7 Samples after testing



Figura 5.8 Multiload of tensile strength of new state webbing

5.2 Tensile strength reults for burnt webbing

In Table 2 is the data for the webbing samples with burn defects.
Tablw 2. Dimensions and trial conditions for burnt webbing

Sample	Accelerati on (mm/min)	Width (mm)	Thicknes s (mm)	Section (mm²)	Maximum tensile srength(k N)	Tension at maximum load (MPa)	Elongation (mm)
1	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	17 , 875	253 , 555	64,73
2	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	19 , 147	271,599	66,24
3	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	19 , 460	276,032	86,61
4	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	18,836	267 , 185	70 , 62
5	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	10 , 577	150,033	46,37
6	100	47	1,5	70,5	18 , 756	266,055	67,60

The lowest value obtained was 10,557 kN and the highest was 19,460 $\rm kN$.

Sample 5 had an abnormal behavior compared to the rest and was removed from the data used .(see Fig.5.14)



Figure 5.14 Burnt webbing samples after testing



Figura 5.15 Multiload tensile strength for burnt webbing

5.3 Tensile strength results for webbing with cuts

In Table 3 are presented the datas used and some results from the trial.

Table	3.	Dimensions,	trial	conditions	and	results	for	cut	webbing
-------	----	-------------	-------	------------	-----	---------	-----	-----	---------

Sample	Accelerat ion (mm/min)	Width (mm)	Thickness (mm)	Section (mm²)	Maximum tensile srength(kN)	Tension at maximum load (MPa)	Elongation (mm)
1	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	13,913	197 , 359	61,64
2	100	47	1,5	70,5	16,934	240,205	52,40
3	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	14,864	210,842	62,58
4	100	47	1,5	70 , 5	14,750	209,230	50 , 07
5	100	47	1,5	70,5	18,346	260,231	51,72
6	100	47	1,5	70,5	13,267	188,190	55,59

The lowest values obtained was 13,127 kN and the highest 18,346 kN.



Figure 5.22 Samples after testing for cut webbing



Figure 5.23 Multiload for tensile strength for cut webbing

5.4 Tensile strength results for scratched webbing

Sample	Acceler ation (mm/min)	Width (mm)	Thicknes s (mm)	Section (mm²)	Maximum tensile srength(kN)	Tension at maximum load (MPa)	Elongation (mm)
1	100	47	1,5	70,5	16 , 553	234,796	64 , 95
2	100	47	1,5	70,5	19,490	276,461	83,41
3	100	47	1,5	70,5	15 , 158	215,017	69,03
4	100	47	1,5	70,5	19 , 385	274,967	89,55
5	100	47	1,5	70,5	15,361	217,889	61,86
6	100	47	1,5	70,5	19,381	274,917	90,56

Tabelul 4. Dimensions and results for scratched webbing

The lowest value obtained was 15,158 kN and the highest was 19,490 kN.



Figure 5.31. Samples after testing for scratched webbing



Figure 5.32 Multiload tensile strength results for scratched webbing

Chapter VI

WEBBING SOLICITATIONS IN THE SAFETY BELT

6.1. Introduction

Today, passenger safety is essential in the vehicle manufacturing industry. The automotive industry recognizes the importance of passenger safety and is constantly upgrading its offers to provide safety technologies to protect passengers and pedestrians. In this direction, passive safety systems play an important role in limiting the damage/injury to the passengers and pedestrians in the event of driver, an accident. Airbags (front, dual front, side), anti-lock braking systems (ABS), traction control, electronic stability control (ESC), seat belts, crash protection system, etc. are common passive safety systems installed in vehicles today. This chapter will analyze the effects of shocks occurring on a dummy in the case of a vehicle (a racing car) undergoing a frontal collision equipped with a crash protection system and a seat belt.

The findings of post-accident inspections of seat belt systems are extremely important for evaluating seat belt performance. Based on these, the paper provides solutions for current and future design improvements. Belt material is M19_fabri, with Young's modules $E_{11} = E_{22} = 2.500$ MPa; Poisson ratio v = 0,2; bending modulus G = 1040 MPa; density $\rho = 1000$ kg/m^3.

In [128] a solution to improve the mechanical properties of the belt by optimizing the webbing topology is presented. This reduced the maximum deflection of the damper width by 36.7% and reduced the maximum tension by 17.6%. In this way, a significant increase in the mechanical performance of the belt was achieved.

Various aspects of the construction and operation of seat belts are presented in [129-131]. Experimental studies were presented in [132-134] and other aspects are presented in [135,136].

In the presented context, passenger safety in the event of a frontal collision is an important objective for the automotive industry. The paper studies the stresses that occur in a vehicle's seat belt and the accelerations that occur at different points of a dummy, in the case of a frontal collision of a vehicle. Modeling is done for the specific case of a racing car.

The purpose of the study is to determine the loads to which the driver is subjected, in the first part of the interval

following a frontal collision. For this, a FEM model of the system, driver, seat belt entire vehicle is done. The application is made for a real racing car, used bv Transilvania University in some student car competitions. The airbag is not taken into account in this case. The obtained results open a wide research horizon, since the behavior of the system is influenced by many factors, and the current descriptions are still insufficient. The mechanical response of the system is studied in this very short time frame after the collision to see if the system can provide a minimum safety in a race. In the case of this chapter, a convenient mathematical model is presented using the Gibbs-Appell method, in order to quickly determine the demands that appear in the system and which will then be used in the FEM model [104-109,119-121,156,157]. The modeling of a real racing car, used student competitions, allows to obtain some results in presented in the paper. Obviously, many problems remain open for further studies, such as the study of a four-point seat belt or the study of the biological effects of acceleration sustained by the driver or passenger.

6.2. Numerical model of a race vehicle

In this moment the automotive industry has developed a system for protecting the driver and pasengers as much as possible, but for experiments we do not have a real human body. In time, an evolution of testing dummies took place , creating models very similar to the human body.

The main disadvantage is that although they are very precise from the kimetics and values point of view, it is difficult to asses the real effects with possible consequences. For this, dummies with improved biofdelity and higher posibility for measurements were created. There are special dummies for types of crashes. There are manequins created for men, women children. Most reasearch uses the standard adult dummy, of average height and weight. The MEF model used is presented in Figure 6.1. The odel contains the kart structure with a shock absorber and a crash dummy secured with a 3 point safety belt. The role of the shock absorber is to diminish the impact energy transmited to the manequin after a full wall crash . The FEA model is a type FE Hybrid III 50th Male, representing the average adult, the most used crash dummy in testing for evaluating the retaining systemsin automotive passive safety[161].



Figure 6.1. Kart with sock absorber and safety belt.



Figure 6.2. Kart with shock absorber and safety belt, lateral and front view.



Figure 6.3. Manequin and safety system (lateral view and fron view of the - Hybrid III 50th Male FE) Two types of the crash absorber were studied, one with 2 mm thickness and another version of 3,5 mm . Based on this design, we consider a vehicle equiped with a frontal shock absorber with the purpose of attenuating the forces in case of a full wall impact and a safety belt acting on a dummy placed in the drivers seat.(Figure 6.3). [161,162]. In Figure 6.4 a square shock aborber is presented, composed of

2mm thick tin assembled on a race vehicle. This part has the role to absorb the energy from a crash instead of the driver in a frontal crash.



Figure 6.4. The shock absorber system-various views The material use dis carbon steel and the mechanical properties of the material are : Young Modulus- 200 GPa; Poison ratio - 0,3; Maximum tensile resistance- 438 MPa; Elongation at break - 30%.

The kart structure was modeled with frame elements of 1 wih 4 corner nods, every nod having 6 DOF. The engine mass was added as a concentrated mass conected to the structure through rigid element body. The shock absorber was created with fram type elements.

The preprocessing stage of the FE model was done using Hypermesh and post processing was done using the ALTAIR Hyperworks package. The impact simulation of the kart was realised using RADIOSS which can be considered a solution for evaluating and optimising the performance of the product in nonlinear and dynamic load problems.

In order to obtain information on the dummy behaviour after a crash simulation, three virtual accelerometers were taken in consideration : head, thorax and pelvis. The impact velocity of the kart structure with a rigid wallconsidered in the thesis was 7m/s(25,2 km/h), and this velocity was increased to take into account a risk factor.

6.3.Results

The system behaviour in different stages of crash simulation is presented in Figure 6.7



T=0,075 s



T=0,100 Figure 6.7. Position after: a) 0,025s ; b) 0,050s; c) 0,075 s; d) 0,10 s. Dimensions are in mm.

In Figure 6.8, the forces excerted on the thorax and pelvis area of the belt when using a 2 mm shock absorber are presented and in Figure 6.9, the same forces but when using a 3,5 mm absorber.



Figure 6.8. Forces in thorax and pelvis area. Attenuator thickness 2 mm



In Figures 6.17-6.19 the decelarations determined using virtual accelerometers placed on pelvis, thorax and head are shown.



Figura 6.17. Registered acceleration X axis with accelerometer on pelvis rea v = 13 m/s $\,$



Figura 6.19. Registered acceleration in head area v=13 m/s

Peak deceleration obtained is 40 g and average deceleration is 20 g with mentioned criteria(Figure 6.21).In figure 6.22 we have the second order acceleration.





Figura 6.22. Second order accelerations

6.4. Discussions

chapter proposes to determine the behaviour The of а passenger, with the safey belt buckled in a vehicle equipped with a shock attenuator. In parallel , the forces which appear on the safety belt are presented. A MEF modelisation is used to determine the loads at which the passenger is exposed. Determining the forces that appear during a crash is done using the Gibbs-Appell method. Usinq а 3,5 mm thick proven a better solutionfrom attentuator is to be the passenger and the maximum force in the safety belt point of view.The purpose of the paper was not to determine the biological effects of the accelerations and second order

accelerations on the human body , but the values obtained can be used in further studies.

The results obtained open a wide horizon for research because the behaviour of the driver and passenger are determined by many factors and present descriptions in literature are insufficient. The modelisation of an actual race kart used in student competitions was used in the thesis to obtain results. It should be highlighted that numerous topics are still open for research , such as the study of a 4 point safety belt.

The topic studied in the paper needs further study as it involves various engineering areas. Besides the mechanical modelisation which is complex, further studies are necessaryregarding the biological behaviour of the crash dummy.

6.5. Conclusions

In this chapter, the behavior of a crash dummy was studied when exposed to a crash with a rigid wall in order to determine the loadsthat act on the human body . Based on a complex model of a vehicle equipped with safety belts and crash attenuator, the data is obtained. The data in the head, thorax and pelvis area is determined. The Gibbs-Appell method is applied for the motion equations. It can be determined the safety beltcan function in case of defects such as scratches, burns, cuts.

Chapter VII

ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTIONS, CONCLUSIONS, DISSEMINATION OF RESULTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS FOR RESEARCH

7.1. Conclusions

Taking into account the values obtained we can observe small deviations in performance compared to new state webbing for the samples of webbing with burns and scratches, 3,2% and 2,5%.

Case type	Tensile strength(kN)	Medium stress at maximum load (MPA)	Performance compared to new state samples(%)
New state webbing	18	255.44	n/a
Webbing with burns	17.43	247.4	-3.20%
Webbing with scratches	15.34	217.67	-14.80%
Webbing with cuts	17.55	249	-2.50%

Considerable deviations in performance were observed on the samples with cuts on the webbing , a decrease of 14,8%.

We can conclude that only a defect that affects in depth the structure of the webbing can lead to a decrease in performance.

Both the samples of new state webbing and those with deffect type of burn and scratches failed in the grip area unlike the samples with cuts that failed in defect area.

The medium tensile strength of the tested samples is between 15,34 kN and 18 kN, the minimum value being the force excerted on a 75 kg passenger in a vehicle impact with a wall.

7.2. Original contributions

The main direction of this paper was to identify the main defects that appear in case of faulty manipulation of the safety belts by the final user. These results can be used in further studies on the properties of he materials used in producing webbing. The issue of incorrect usage of the safety belt was studied in numerous scientific papers, from incorrect use of the child seat to implementing sensors that can detect a wrong position of the safety belt, small tricks that can put the passengers lifes in danger.

The approach of the paper was studied in a series of scientific papers and this study is an addition to the previous ones. The results obtained are original and are added to other research in the passive safety area using elements secific to Mechanical Engineering.

The results obtained open a wide horizon to research due to the fact that the behaviour of the driver and passenger is determined by a number of factors and present research is still insufficient. A number of problems still remain open for study such as the study of a 4 point safety belt or the study of the biological effects of the accelerations sustained by the driver and passenger. The topic studied in the paper needs further development and is required by its complexity which involves more domains. Studies on the biological behaviour of the manequin used in the modelisation are necessary in addition to the complex mechanical modelisation elaborated.

In addition, the main contributions done in the study are highlighted:

1. A critical analysis was done in the studied domain and the current stage of research was identified. The automotive industry has recently started to develop high tech safety systems. At the moment, we are witnessing a high development in active and passive safety systems. The safety belt, although among the first to appear , still remains one of the key components for our safety and a sudy of the webbing materialadapted to the present numerical calculus that allows to determine its behavior is added value.

2. Pentru elementul pe care ne-am concentrat în lucrare în sistemul centurii de siguranță și anume chinga centurii s-au identificat cele mai comune defecte provocate involuntar pe sistemele de siguranță și practici considerate nesigure (rework-ul centurilor pirotehnice după un accident). În urma unei analize atente s-au ales cele mai relevante defecte pentru testarea ulterioara.

3.Due to the fact that finding complete safety belt assemblies that presented our defects of interest was difficult it was necessary to reproduce these samples in the laboratory. By doing this we were able to have a satisfactory number of samples for trials.

4.In the laboratory , tensile tests were done on the samples and the results were registered. The tests were done on samples with the defects stated above and control samples for comparison.

5. The results from the tests helped identify the defect with the most impact in the behavior of the webbing of the safety belt.

6.A critical analysis was done on the mechanical alaitical methods that could be applied in the modelisation using FEM of the assembly passenger-seat belt in order to identify the forces that act on the passenger during a vehicle crash.

7.A dummy positioned in race vehicle was studied in orderto observe the loads acting during a crash .Using a complex vehicle model, equipped with a safety belt and shock absorber system, the behavior of the mannequin was obtained.The accelerations in different points of the body were determined and also the forces excerted on the webbing of the belt.The Gibbs-Appell equtions were used to evaluate the loads acting on the system.

8.FEM Altair Hyperworks II software was the programme used to determine in simulation if the safety belt could fulfill its role in case of defects in a crash case.

9. The solicitations at which the driver is exposed in the vehicle in the first part of the crash simulated were determined. Using FEM, the modelisation of the entire system vehicle-driver-safety belt was completed. The modelisation was done using as subject a real monpost used in auto cmpetitions by Transilvania Unverity students. The airbags were not taken into account for this.

10.The mechanical response of the system was studied in this short interval after the impact in order to observe if the system could ensure the minimal safety standards in a race.

11.Future research directions were identified. The results obtained open a wide horizon for research as the system is influenced by numerous factors and present descriptions are not complete.

12.Reconsidering some classic methods of analytical mechanics in the context of developing numerical methods are necessary.

13.Numerous problems need further investigation, for example, the sudy of a four point seat belt or a study on the biological effect of the accelerations sustained by the driver or passenger.

14. The results obtained were promoted by publishing a number of ten scientific articles in international dedicated magasines, WoS(7), BDI(3) and 2 more articles due to be published this year.

7.3. Dissemination of results

Pe parcursul pregătirii tezei de față au fost publicate 10 lucrări în tematica strictă a tezei sau în tematici derivate din studiul inițial, alte două lucrări urmând a fi publicate după prezentarea lor la o conferință internațională:

ISI Web of Science papers(7)

- Itu, C., Toderita, A., Melnic, L.V., Vlase, S. Effects of Seat Belts and Shock Absorbers on the Safety of Racing Car Drivers. MATHEMATICS, 2022, VL 10, IS 19, AR 3593, DI 10.3390/math10193593. IF 2,592.
- 2. Bencze, A., Scutaru, M.L., Marin, M., Vlase, S., Toderita, A. Adder Box Used in the Heavy Trucks Transmission Noise Reduction. SYMMETRY-BASEL, 2021, VL 13, IS 11, AR 2165, DI 10.3390/sym13112165. IF 2,94.
- 3. Itu, C., Vlase, S., Marin, M., Toderita, A. Use of the Symmetries in the Study of Vibration Response of a Hollow Cylinder. SYMMETRY-BASEL, 2021, VL 13, IS 11, AR 2145, DI 10.3390/sym13112145. IF 2.94.
- 4. Toderita, A., Vlase, S., Reliability Study on PUR Injection Machine. 13TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE INTERDISCIPLINARITY IN ENGINEERING (INTER-ENG 2019), Procedia Manufacturing, Targu Mures, ROMANIA, 2020, VL 46, pp. 885-890, DI 10.1016/j.promfg.2020.05.004.
- 5. Toderita, A., Vlase, S. Impact of extraction agents in mold part for PUR injection. 12TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE INTERDISCIPLINARITY IN ENGINEERING INTER-ENG 2018), pSE Procedia Manufacturing, OCT 04-05, 2018, Tirgu Mures, ROMANIA, 2019, VL 32, pp.74-78, DI10.1016/j.promfg.2019.02.185.
- 6. Bratu, P., Vlase, S., Dragan, N., Vasile, O., Itu, C., Nitu, C.M., Toderita, A. Modal Analysis of the Inertial Platform of the Laser ELI-NP Facility in Magurele-Bucharest. Romanian Journal of Accoustic and Vibration, vol. 19, issue 2, 2022, pp. 112-120.
- 7. Chircan, E., Scutaru, M.L., Toderiţa, A., Modrea, A. Motion Equation of a Rectangular Finite Element with a Two-Dimension Motion in a Membrane State. Procedia Manufacturing, Vol.46, 2020, pp.209-216

BDI papers (Scopus, Google Scholar)

- 8. Chircan, E., Scutaru, M.L.Toderiţă, A. Dynamical Response of a Beam in a Centrifugal Field Using the Finite Element Method. 15th Conference on Acoustics and Vibration of Mechanical Structures, AVMS 2019, 30 May 2019, Timisoara, Springer Proceedings in Physics, Volume 251, pp.101 -113, 2021.
- 9. Toderita, A., Vlase, S. TENSILE STRENGTH STUDY ON SAFETY SYSTEMS. International Conference COMAT 2020, October 2020, Brasov, Romania; pp.167-171, http://hdl.handle.net/123456789/2537
- 10. <u>Toderita, A.; Vlase, S.</u> IMPACT OF CARBON FIBER IN PUR INJECTION, International Conference COMAT 2018, October 2018,Brasov, Romania, pp.53-56, http://hdl.handle.net/123456789/2285

Papers due to be published Web of Science

- 11. Toderiță (Santean) Ana, Chircan Eliza and Omar Shrrat Abulah Omar The study of the front safety belt webbing with defects from cuts. Inter-Eng 2023, Targu Mures
- 12. Toderiță (Santean) Ana, Chircan Eliza and Teoorescu Draghicescu Horatiu Stress in the strap of the safety belt with accidental burns. Inter-Eng 2023, Targu Mures

7.4.Future reasearch directions

Improving the mathematical model for calculating the forces which appear in the webbing of the safety belt.

8. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ziegler, P.N. Effect of Safety Belt Usage Laws around World. Journal of Safety Research, 1977, VL 9, IS 2, pp. 97-99.
- 2. Katz, J., Stotter, A. Passive Safety Belt Operatyed by Motor-Car Door. Vehicle System Dynamics. 1978, VL 7, IS 3, pp. 113-122, doi 10.1080/00423117808968556.
- 3. Geller, E.S. Rewarding Safgety Belt usage at an Industrial-Setting - Tests of Treatment Generality and Response Maintenance. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis, 1983, VL 16, IS 2, pp.189-202, doi 10.1901/jaba.1983.16-189.
- 4. Oday, J., Scott, R.E. Safety Belt Use, Ejection and Entrapment. Health Education Quarterly, 1984, VL 11, IS 2, pp.141-146, DI 10.1177/109019818401100205.
- 5. Brag, B.W.E., Finn, P. Influence of Safety Belt usage on Perception of the Risk of an accident. Accident Analysis and Prevention, 1985, VL 17, IS 1, pp.15-23, DI 10.1016/0001-4575(85)90004-1.
- 6. Simonsmorton, B.G., Brink, S., Bates, D. Effectiveness and Cost-Effectivenes of Persuasive Communications and Incentives in Increasing Safety Belt Use. Health Education Quarterly, 1987, VL 14, IS 2, pp.167-179, doi 10.1177/109019818701400204.
- 7. Evans, L., Frick, M.C., Safety belt effectiveness in preventing driver fatalities versus a number of vehicular accident, roadway and environmental factors. Journal of Safety Research, 1986, VL 17, IS 4, pp.143-154, DI 10.1016/0022-4375(86)90065-4.
- 8. Hakkert, A.S., Zaidel, D.M., Sarelle, E. Patterns of Safety Belt Usage Following Introduction of a Safety Belt Wearing Law. Accident Analysis and prevention, 1981, VL 13, IS 2, pp. 65-82, doi 10.1016/0001-4575(81)90021-X.
- 9. Latimer, E.A., Lave, L.B. Initial Effects of the New York State Auto Safety Belt Law. American Journal of Public Health, 1987, VL 77, IS 2, pp.183-186, doi 10.2105/ AJPH.77.2.183.
- 10.Lowenhielm, P., Voigt, G.E., Ljung, C.B.A., Wihlberg, B.G. Influence of Post-Mortem Changes on Experimental Safety Belt Injuries. ZEITSCHRIFT FUR RECHTSMEDIZIN-JOURNAL OF LEGAL MEDICINE, 1977, VL 80, IS 3, pp.171-182, doi 10.1007/BF02114612.
- 11. Tarriere, C., Hartemann, F., Fayon, A., Banzet, P., Leung, Y.C. The prevention of lesions of the face - the role of safety belt and its limitations. Journal de Medecine Legal et Driot Medical, 1981, VL 24, IS 2, pp.193-212.

- 12.Lechaux, J.P., Poinsard, J.P., Ravaud, Y., Asseraf, J., Boulakia, C. Abdominal traumas due to the safety belt. Nouvelles Presse Medicale, 1981, VL 10, IS 41, pp.3385-3388.
- 13. Tolonen, J., Kiviluoto, O., Santavirta, S., Slatis, P. THE EFFECTS OF VEHICLE MASS, SPEED AND SAFETY BELT WEARING ON THE CAUSES OF DEATH IN ROAD TRAFFIC ACCIDENTS. ANNALES CHIRURGIAE ET GYNAECOLOGIAE, 1984, VL73,IS1, pp. 14-20.
- 14.Evans, L. Estimating Fatality Reductions from Increased Safety Belt Use. Risk Analysis, 1987, VL 7, IS 1, pp.49– 57, DI 10.1111/j.1539-6924.1987.tb00968.x.
- 15.Sleet, D.A. MOTOR-VEHICLE TRAUMA AND SAFETY BELT USE IN THE CONTEXT OF PUBLIC-HEALTH PRIORITIES. Journal of Trauma-Injury Infection and Critical Care, 1987, VL 27, IS 7, pp. 695-702, doi 10.1097/00005373-198707000-00001.
- 16.Campbell, B.J. SAFETY BELT INJURY REDUCTION RELATED TO CRASH SEVERITY AND FRONT SEATED POSITION. Journal of Trauma-Injury Infection and Critical Care, 1987, VL 27, IS 7, pp.733-739, doi 10.1097/00005373-198707000-00007.
- 17.Evans, L., FATALITY RISK REDUCTION FROM SAFETY BELT USE. Journal of Trauma-Injury Infection and Critical Care ARE, 1987, VL 27, IS 7, pp.746-749, DI 10.1097/00005373-198707000-00009.
- 18.Geller, E.S., Johnson, R.P., Pelton, S.L., COMMUNITY-BASED INTERVENTIONS FOR ENCOURAGING SAFETY BELT USE. AMERICAN Journal of Community Psy\chology, 1982, VL 10, IS 2, pp.183-195, doi 10.1007/BF00896423.
- 19.Geller, E.S. A DELAYED REWARD STRATEGY FOR LARGE-SCALE MOTIVATION OF SAFETY BELT USE - A TEST OF LONG-TERM IMPACT. Accident Analysis and prevention, 1984,VL 16,IS 5-6, pp 457-463, doi 10.1016/0001-4575(84)90058-7.
- 20.Rudd, J.R., Geller, E.S. A university-based incentive program to increase safety belt use - toward costeffective institutionalization. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis, 1985, VL 18, IS 3, pp.215-226, DI 10.1901/jaba.1985.18-215.
- 21.Geller, E.S., Bruff, C.D., Nimmer, J.G. FLASH FOR LIFE - COMMUNITY-BASED PROMPTING FOR SAFETY BELT PROMOTION. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis, 1985, VL 18, IS 4, pp.309-314, DI 10.1901/jaba.1985.18-309.
- 22.Cope, J.G., Grossnickle, W.F., Geller, E.S. AN EVALUATION OF 3 CORPORATE STRATEGIES FOR SAFETY BELT USE PROMOTION. Accident Analysis and Prevention, 1986, VL 18, IS 3, pp.243-251, DI 10.1016/0001-4575(86)90008-4.
- 23. Thyer, B.A., Geller, E.S., Williams, M., Purcell, E. COMMUNITY-BASED FLASHING TO INCREASE SAFETY BELT USE. Journal of Experimental Education, 1987, VL 55, IS 3, pp.155-159, DI 10.1080/00220973.1987.10806449.

- 24.Geller, E.S., Rudd, J.R., Kalsher, M.J., Streff, F.M., Lehman, G.R. Employer-Based Programs to Motivate Safety Belt Use - A review of short-term and long-term effects. Journal of Safety Research, 1987,VL 18, IS 1, pp.1-17, DI 10.1016/0022-4375(87)90059-4.
- 25.Nelson, G.D., Moffit, P.B. Safety Belt Promotion Theory and Practice. Accident Analysis and Prevention, 1988, VL 20, IS 1, pp.27-38, DI 10.1016/0001– 4575(88)90012-7.
- 26.Petridou, E., Moustaki, M. Human factors in the causation of road traffic crashes. European Journal of Epidemiology, 2000, VL 16, IS 9, pp.819-826, DI 10.1023/A:1007649804201.
- 27.Nordberg, E Injuries as a public health problem in sub-Saharan Africa: Epidemiology and prospects for control. East African Medical Journal, 2000, VL 77, IS 12, pp. 1-43.
- 28.Schlundt, D., Warren, R., Miller, S., Reducing unintentional injuries on the nation's highways: A literature review. Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved, 2004, VL 15, IS 1, pp.76-98, DI 10.1353/hpu.2004.0012.
- 29.Ogasawara, M., Chiba, A., Kawauchi, K., Sorimachi, Y. Back seat safety belt use and child restrains seat use in Japan. Injury Prevention, 2021, VL 27, SU 2, MA P4.007, pp.A69-A69, DI 10.1136/injuryprev-2021safety.210.
- 30.Khaddar, S., Perumal, V., Gupta, S., Understanding effect of traffic and driver related characteristics on seat belt usage in Mumbai city using random parameter logit approach and time series analysis. International Journal of Injury Control and Safety Promotion, 2020, VL 27, IS 4, pp.458-464, DI 10.1080/17457300.2020.1810074.
- 31.Li, A., Shen, S.J., Nwosu, A., Ratnapradipa, K.L., Cooper, J., Zhu, M.T. Investigating traffic fatality trends and restraint use among rear-seat passengers in the United States, 2000-2016. Journal of Safety Research, 2020, VL 73, pp.9-16, doi 10.1016/j.jsr.2020.02.005.
- 32.Chen, S.D., Zhang, S.W., Xing, Y.Y., Lu, J. Identifying the Factors Contributing to the Severity of Truck-Involved Crashes in Shanghai River-Crossing Tunnel. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 2020, VL 17, IS 9, AR 3155, doi 10.3390/ijerph17093155.
- 33.Rudisill, T.M., Menon, S. Hendricks, B., Zhu, M. Smith, G.S. Differences between occupational and nonoccupational-related motor vehicle collisions in West Virginia: A cross-sectional and spatial analysis. Plos One, 2019, VL 14, IS 12, AR e0227388, doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0227388.

- 34.Naseri, H., Iraeus, J., Johansson, H. A numerical study on the safety belt-to-pelvis interaction, International Journal for Numerical Methods in Biomedical Engineering, AR e3572, DI 10.1002/cnm.3572, EA FEB 2022.
- 35.Yi, Q., Yi, Q. Safety Belt Wearing Detection Algorithm Based on Human Joint Points. 2021 IEEE International Conference on Consumer Electronics and Computer Engineering (ICCECE), JAN 15-17, 2021, Guangzhou, CHINA.
- 36.Yu, B.J., Feng, X.R., Yu, W.H. Design of Vehicle Safety Belt Motion Detection Platform Based on Digital PID Regulation. International Conference on Electronical, Mechanical and Materials Engineering (ICE2ME2019), JAN 20-21, 2019, Wuhan, CHINA, 2019, VL 181, BP 143, EP 146.
- 37.Shi, P.C., Wang, S., Xiao, P. Strength Analysis on Safety-Belt ISOFIX Anchorage for Vehicles Based on HyperWorks and Ls-Dyna. Neural Information Processing, ICONIP 2017, PT V, 24th International Conference on Neural Information Processing (ICONIP), NOV 14-18, 2017, Guangzhou, CHINA, 2017, VL 10638, BP 387, EP 396, doi 10.1007/978-3-319-70139-4 39.
- 38.Xu, J., Song, K. Study on Automatic Detection Method of Automobile Safety Belt Based on the Improvement of Adaboost Algorithm. Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Mechatronics and Industrial Informatics (ICMII), OCT 30-31, 2015, Zhuhai, CHINA, 2015, VL 31, BP 1045, EP 1049.
- 39.Zhao, X.J., Schindler, C Investigation of the effect of safety belt on the seat transmissibility. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers. Part K- Journal of Multibody Dynamics, 2014, VL 228, IS 3, BP 252, EP 265, doi DI 10.1177/1464419314530695.
- 40.Gavelin, A., Iraeus, J., Lindquist, M., Oldenburg, M. Evaluation of finite element models of seat structures with integrated safety belts using full-scale experiments. INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF CRASHWORTHINESS, 2010, VL 15, IS 3, pp.265-280, AR PII 924713450, doi 10.1080/13588260903250994.
- 41.Gavelin, A., Lindquist, M., Haggblad, H.A., Oldenburg, M. Methodology for mass minimisation of a seat structure with integrated safety belts constrained by biomechanical responses on the occupant in frontal crashes. International Journal, of Crashworthiness, 2010, VL 15, IS 4, pp.343-355, AR PII 927513408, DI 10.1080/13588260903385550.
- 42.Eby, D.W. Factors Influencing Safety Belt Use. Handbook of Traffic Psychology, 2011, pp 215-229,doi 10.1016/B978-0-12-381984-0.10016-5.
- 43. Zhao, X.Y., Xing, Y.F., Zhao, B. The Dynamic Simulation Analysis of the Vehicle Safety Belt Retractor. Advanced Materials Research, International Conference on

Manufacturing Engineering and Automation, DEC 07-09, 2010, Guangzhou, CHINA, 2011, VL 139-141, pp.1097-1100, doi 10.4028/www.scientific.net/AMR.139-141.1097.

- 44.Skarka, W., Kadzielawa, D. Automation of DesigningCar Safety Belts. Transdisciplinary Engineering: A Paradigm Shift. 24th ISPE Inc International Conference on Transdisciplinary Engineering, JUL 10-14, 2017, Nanyang Technol Univ, Singapore, 2017, VL 5, BP 1041, EP 1048, doi 10.3233/978-1-61499-779-5-1041.
- 45.Sivak, M., Schoettle, B., Rupp, J. Survival in Fatal Road Crashes: Body Mass Index, Gender, and Safety Belt Use. Traffic Injury Prevention, 2010, VL 11, IS 1, pp 66-68, AR PII 919157974, DI 10.1080/15389580903390649.
- 46.Conner, K.A., Xiang, H.Y., Smith, G.A. The impact of a standard enforcement safety belt law on fatalities and hospital charges in Ohio. Journal of Safety Research, 2010, VL 41, IS 1, pp. 17-23, doi 10.1016/j.jsr.2009.10.005.
- 47. Coimbra, R., Conroy, C., Tominaga, G.T., Bansal, V., Schwartz, A. Causes of scapula fractures differ from other shoulder injuries in occupants seriously injured during motor vehicle crashes. Injury-International Journal of the Care of the Injured, 2010, VL 41, IS 2, pp.151-155, doi 10.1016/j.injury.2009.07.006.
- 48.Timonov, P., Goshev, M., Brainova-Michich, I., Alexandrov, A., Nikolov, D., Fasova, A. Safety belt abdominal trauma associated with anthropometric characteristics of an injured person a case report. Egyptian Journal of Forensic Sciences, 2018, VL 8, IS 1, AR 53, doi 10.1186/s41935-018-0085-3.
- 49. https://cartreatments.com/seat-belt-wont-retract/ (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 50. https://www.mercedesbenzofeaston.com/mercedes-benzsafety-features (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 51. https://www.seatbeltsplus.com/category/2-Point-Lap-Seatbelts.html (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 52.www.mdpi.com/1424-8820/(Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 53.www.ordtechnologies.com(Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 54.www.vehicle-lab.net/airbags.html(Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 55.<u>www.tkolb.net</u>, GMAirbagsPretensioners2008 (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 56.salevipmalls.ga (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 57.www.auto-expert.md (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 58. www.kodsienginerring.com (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 59.<u>http://www.euroncap.com/home.aspx</u> (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 60.www.webbingproducts.com (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 61.<u>www.amdwebbing.com</u> (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).

- 62.<u>www.industrialwebbing.com</u> (Ultima accesare in 28.04.2022).
- 63.Gans, F.R. Engineering Dynamics: From the Lagrangian to Simulation. 2013 New York: Springer. ISBN 978-1-4614-3929-5
- 64.Shi, Z.; Meacci, M.; Meli, E.; Wang, KY; Rindi, A. Validation of a Finite Element Multibody System Model for Vehicle-Slab Track Application. 26th Symposium of the International Association of Vehicle System Dynamics (IAVSD), Gothenburg, Sweden, Aug. 12-16, 2019. In ADVANCES IN DYNAMICS OF VEHICLES ON ROADS AND TRACKS, IAVSD 2019, Proceedings Paper, in Book Series, Lecture Notes in Mechanical Engineering, pp. 407-414, DOI 10.1007/978-3-030-38077-9 48, 2020.
- 65. Tokarczyk, J. Migration of Computational Models in Virtual Prototyping of Complex Mechanical Systems. Book Group Author IAENG. World Congress on Engineering and Computer Science, WCECS 2012, San Francisco, CA, OCT 24-26, 2012, VOL II, Proceedings Paper, Book Series: Lecture Notes in Engineering and Computer Science, 2012, pp.1334-1337.
- 66.Marce-Nogue, J.; Klodowski, A.; Sanchez, M.; Gil, L. Coupling finite element analysis and multibody system dynamics for biological research. Palaeontologia Electronica, 2015, Volume 18, Issue 2, Article Number 5T.
- 67.Miao, B. R.; Zhang, W. H.; Huang, G. H.; Wu, S. C.; Zhao, Y. X. Research of High Speed Train Carbody Structure Vibration Behaviors and Structure Fatigue Strength Characteristic Technology. Advanced in Product Development and Reliability III 2012. Proceedings Paper. Book Seriesz. Advanced Materials Research. 2012, Vol. 544, pp. 256-261, DOI 10.4028/www.scientific.net/ AMR.544.256.
- 68.Ding, J.G.; Dai, Y.W.; Qiao, Z.; Huang, H.J.; Zhuang, W. Analysis of the Response of a Frame Structure during an Earthquake Using the Transfer Matrix Method of a Multibody System. Journal of Engineering Mechanics, 2015, Vol. 141, Issue 8, Article Number 04015020, DOI 10.1061/(ASCE)EM.1943-7889.0000919.
- 69.Wallrapp, O.; Sachau, D. Space Flight Dynamic Simulations using Finite Element Results in Multibody System Codes. 2nd International Conference on Computational Structures Technology, Athens, Greece, 1994, Proceedings Paper. In ADVANCES IN COMPUTATIONAL MECHANICS, **1994**, pp.149-158.
- 70.Zhang, J.H.; Jiang, S.S. Definition of Boundary Conditions and Dynamic Analysis of Rocket Sled and Turntable. 1st International Conference on Mechanical Engineering, Phuket, THAILAND. Proceedings Paper. Book Series. Applied Mechanics and Materials, **2011**, Vol. 52-

54, pp. 261-268, Part 1-3, DOI 10.4028/www.scientific.net/AMM.52-54.261.

- 71. Scutaru, M.L.; Chircan, E.; Marin, M.; Grif, H.S. Liaison Forces Eliminating and Assembling of the Motion Equation in the Study of Multibody System with Elastic Elements. 13TH INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE INTERDISCIPLINARITY IN ENGINEERING (INTER-ENG 2019), Targu Mures, ROMANIA, OCT 03-04, 2019, Proceedings Paper, Book Series: Procedia Manufacturing, 2020, Volume 46, pp.78-86, DOI 10.1016/j.promfg.2020.03.013
- 72.Shabana, A.A. On the integration of large deformation finite element and multibody system algorithms. Proceedings of the International Conference on Mechanical Engineering and Mechanics 2005, Vols 1 and 2, pp. 63-70, 2005
- 73. Shabana, A.A.; Bauchau, O.A.; Hulbert, G.M. Integration of Large Deformation Finite Element and Multibody System Algorithms. Journal of Computational and Nonlinear Dynamics, 2007, Vol.2, Issue 4, pp. 351-359, DOI 10.1115/1.2756075
- 74.Rui, X.; Rong, B.; Wang, G. New Method for Dynamics Modeling and Simulation of Flexible Multibody System. PROCEEDINGS OF THE THIRD INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON MECHANICAL ENGINEERING AND MECHANICS, Beijing, CHINA, OCT 21-23, 2009, Proceedings Vols 1 and 2, 2009, pp. 17-23
- 75.Witteveen, W.; Stefan, P.; Pichler, F. On the Projection of a Flexible Bodies Modal Coordinates Onto Another Finite Element Model With Local Modifications. Journal of Computational and Nonlinear Dynamics, 2019, Vol. 14, Issue 7, Article Number 074501, DOI 10.1115/1.4043524
- 76.Liang, Y.T. ; McPhee, J. Symbolic integration of multibody system dynamics with the finite element method. Multibody System Dynamics, 2018, Volume 43, Issue 4, pp. 387-405, DOI 10.1007/s11044-018-9627-6
- 77.Patel, M.; Orzechowski, G.; Tian, Q.; Shabana, A.A. A new multibody system approach for tire modeling using ANCF finite elements. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers. Part K-Journal of Multibody Dynamics, 2016, Volume 230, Issue 1, pp. 69-84, DOI 10.1177/1464419315574641
- 78. Zhang, J.H.; Jiang, S.S. Rigid-Flexible Coupling Model and Dynamic Analysis of Rocket Sled. International Conference on Sustainable Construction Materials and Computer Engineering (ICSCMCE 2011). Sustainable Construction Materials and Computer Engineering, Kunming, CHINA, Sep. 24-25, 2011, Proceedings Paper, Book Series:Advanced Materials Research, 2012, Vol.346, Page 447-454, DOI 10.4028/www.scientific.net/AMR.346.447
- 79.Lu, H.J.; Rui, X.T.; Ding, Y.Y.; Chang, Y.; Chen, Y.H.; Ding, J.G.; Zhang, X.P. A hybrid numerical method for vibration analysis of linear multibody systems with flexible components. Applied Mathematical Modelling, 2022, Vol. 101, Page 748-771, DOI 10.1016/j.apm.2021.09.015
- 80.You, T.W.; Gong, D.; Zhou, J.S.; Sun, Y. ; Chen, J.X. Frequency response function-based model updating of flexible vehicle body using experiment modal parameter. Vehicle System Dynamics, 2021, DOI 10.1080/00423114.2021.1983182
- 81.Costa, J.N.; Antunes, P.; Magalhaes, H.; Pombo, J.; Ambrosio, J. A finite element methodology to model flexible tracks with arbitrary geometry for railway dynamics applications. Computers & Structures, 2021, Vol. 254, Article Number 106519, DOI 10.1016/j.compstruc.2021.106519
- 82.Krauklis,A.E.; Gagani, A.I.; Echtermeyer, A.T. Prediction of Orthotropic Hygroscopic Swelling of Fiber-Reinforced Composites from Isotropic Swelling of Matrix Polymer. J. Compos. Sci. 2019, 3(1), 10; https://doi.org/ 10.3390/jcs3010010
- 83.Krauklis, A.E.; Gagani, A.I.; Echtermeyer, A.T. Near-Infrared Spectroscopic Method for Monitoring Water Content in Epoxy Resins and Fiber-Reinforced Composites.*Materials* 2018, 11(4), 586; https://doi.org/10.3390/ma11040586
- 84.Gagani, A.I.; Monsås, A.B.; Krauklis, A.E.; Echtermeyer, A.T. The effect of temperature and water immersion on the interlaminar shear fatigue of glass fiber epoxy composites using the I-beam method. Composites Science and Technology, Volume 181, 8 September 2019, 107703, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compscitech.2019.107703
- 85.Rocha, A.V.M; Akhavan-Safar, A.; Carbas, R.; Marques E.A.S.; Goyal, R.; El-zein, M.; da Silva, L.F.M. Numerical analysis of mixed-mode fatigue crack growth of adhesive joints using CZM. Theoretical and Applied Fracture Mechanics. Volume 106, April 2020, 102493
- 86.Rocha, A.V.M.; Akhavan-Safar, A.; Carbas, R.; Marques, E.A.S.; Goyal, R.; El-zein, M.; da Silva, L.F.M. Fatigue crack growth analysis of different adhesive systems: Effects of mode mixity and load level. Fatigue & Fracture of Engineering Materials & Structures, Volume43, Issue2, February 2020, pp.330-341, https://doi.org/ 10.1111/ffe.13145
- 87.Manca, A.G.; Pappalardo, C.M. Topology Optimization Procedure of Aircraft Mechanical Components Based on Computer-Aided Design, Multibody Dynamics, and Finite Element Analysis. 3rd International Conference on Design, Simulation, Manufacturing - (DSMIE), Kharkiv, UKRAINE, Jun. 09-12, 2020, Advances in Design,

Simulation and Manufacturing III: Mechanical and Chemical Engineering, Vol. 2, Book Series: Lecture Notes in Mechanical Engineering, **2020**, pp. 159–168, DOI 10.1007/978-3-030-50491-5 16

- 88.Lu, H.J.; Rui, X.T.; Zhang, X.P. A computationally efficient modeling method for the vibration analyses of two-dimensional system structures using reduce transfer matrix method for multibody system. Journal of Sound and Vibration, 2021, Vol. 502, Article Number 116096, DOI 10.1016/j.jsv.2021.116096
- 89.Liu, X.; Sun, C.L.; Banerjee, J.R.; Dan, H.C.; Chang, L. An exact dynamic stiffness method for multibody systems consisting of beams and rigid-bodies. Mechanical Systems and Signal Processing, 2021, Vol. 150, Article Number 107264, DOI 10.1016/j.ymssp.2020.107264
- 90.Raoofian, A.; Taghvaeipour, A.; Kamali, E.A. Elastodynamic analysis of multibody systems and parametric mass matrix derivation. Mechanics Based Design of Structures and Machines, 2020, DOI 10.1080/15397734.2020.1815211, Early Access
- 91. Jeong, S.; Yoo, H.Hz. Generalized classical Ritz method for modeling geometrically nonlinear flexible multibody systems having a general topology. International Journal of Mechanical Sciences, 2020, Vol.181, Article Number 105687, DOI 10.1016/j.ijmecsci.2020.105687
- 92.Wang, G.; Qi, Z.H.; Xu, J.S. A high-precision corotational formulation of 3D beam elements for dynamic analysis of flexible multibody systems. Computer Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering, **2020**, Volume 360, Article Number 112701, DOI 10.1016/j.cma.2019.112701
- 93.Hou, Y.S.; Liu, C.; Hu, H.Y. Component-level proper orthogonal decomposition for flexible multibody systems. Computer Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering. 2020, Volume 361, Article Number 112690, DOI 10.1016/j.cma.2019.11269
- 94.Bagci, C. Elastodynamic Response of Mechanical Systems using Matrix Exponential Mode Uncoupling and Incremental Forcing Techniques with Finite Element Method. Proceedings of the Sixth Word Congress on Theory of Machines and Mechanisms, India, 1983, p.472.
- 95.Bahgat, B.M.; Willmert, K.D. Finite Element Vibrational Analysis of Planar Mechanisms. *Mech. Mach. Theory*, **1976**, vol.11, p.47.
- 96.Cleghorn, W.L.; Fenton, E.G.; Tabarrok, K.B. Finite Element Analysis of High-Speed Flexible Mechanisms. *Mech. Mach. Theory*, **1981**, vol.16, p.407.
- 97.Vlase, S.; Dănăşel, C.; Scutaru, M.L.; Mihălcică, M. Finite Element Analysis of a Two-Dimensional Linear Elastic Systems with a Plane "rigid Motion. Rom. Journ. Phys., 2014, Vol. 59, Issue 5-6, pp 476-487

- 98.Deü, J.-F.; Galucio, A.C.; Ohayon, R. Dynamic responses of flexible-link mechanisms with passive/active damping treatment. *Computers & Structures*, 2008, Vol. 86, Issues 3-5, pp. 258-265.
- 99.Hou, W.; Zhang, X. Dynamic analysis of flexible linkage mechanisms under uniform temperature change. *Journal of Sound and Vibration*, **2009**, Vol.319, Issues 1-2, pp. 570-592.
- 100. Neto, M.A.; Ambrósio, J.A.C.; Leal,R.P. Composite materials in flexible multibody systems. Computer Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering, 2006, Vol.195, Issues 50-51, p.6860-6873.
- 101. Piras, G.; Cleghorn, W.L.; Mills, J.K. Dynamic finiteelement analysis of a planar high-speed, high-precision parallel manipulator with flexible links. Mech. Mach. Theory, 2005, Vol.40, Issue 7, p. 849-862.
- 102. Shi, Y.M.; Li, Z.F., Hua, H.X.; Fu, Z.F.; Liu, T.X. The Modeling and Vibration Control of Beams with Active Constrained Layer Damping. Journal of Sound and Vibration, 2001, Vol.245, Issue 5, p. 785-800.
- 103. Zhang, X.; Erdman, A.G. Dynamic responses of flexible linkage mechanisms with viscoelastic constrained layer damping treatment. Computers & Structures, 2001, Vol.79, Issue 13, p. 1265-1274.
- 104. Gibbs, J.W. On the fundamental formulae of dynamics. American Journal of Mathematics, 1879, V.2, pp 49-64.
- 105. Appell, P. Sur une forme générale des equations de la dynamique. C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 1899, vol. 129.
- 106. Mirtaheri, S. M.; Zohoor, H. The Explicit Gibbs-Appell Equations of Motion for Rigid-Body Constrained Mechanical System. Book Series: RSI International Conference on Robotics and Mechatronics ICRoM, 2018, pp 304-309.
- 107. Korayem, M.H.; Dehkordi, S.F. Motion equations of cooperative multi flexible mobile manipulator via recursive Gibbs-Appell formulation. Applied Mathematical Modelling, 2019, Vol. 65, pp 443-463.
- 108. Shafei, A.M.; Shafei, H.R. A systematic method for the hybrid dynamic modeling of open kinematic chains confined in a closed environment. Multibody System Dynamics, 2017, 38(1), pp 21-42.
- 109. Korayem, M.H.; Dehkordi, S.F. Derivation of dynamic equation of viscoelastic manipulator with revoluteprismatic joint using recursive Gibbs-Appell formulation. Nonlinear Dynamics, 2017, 89(3), pp 2041-2064.
- 110. Marin, M.; Ellahi, R.; Chirilă, A. On solutions of Saint-Venant's problem for elastic dipolar bodies with voids, Carpathian Journal of Mathematics, 2017, 33(2), pp. 219-232.

- 111. Cheng, Y.D.; Wang, Z.X. A new discontinuous Galerkin finite element method for directly solving the Hamilton-Jacobi equations. Journal of Computational Physics, 2014, Vol.268y, pp. 134-153, DOI 10.1016/j.jcp.2014.02.041.
- 112. Zheng, F.; Qiu, J.X. Directly solving the Hamilton-Jacobi equations by Hermite WENO Schemes. JOURNAL OF COMPUTATIONAL PHYSICS, 2016, Vol.307, pp. 423-445, DOI 10.1016/j.jcp.2015.12.011.
- 113. Anguelov, R.; Lubuma, J.M.S.; Minani, F. A monotone scheme for Hamilton-Jacobi equations via the nonstandard finite difference method. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 2010, Vol.33, Issue 1,pp.41-48, DOI 10.1002/mma.1148.
- 114. Liu, H.L.; Pollack, M.; Saran, H. Alternating Evolution Schemes for Hamilton-Jacobi Equations. SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing, Vol. 35, Issue 1, pp. A122-A149, DOI 10.1137/120862806.
- 115. Rong, B.; Rui, X.T.; Tao, L.; Wang, G.P. Theoretical modeling and numerical solution methods for flexible multibody system dynamics. Nonlinear Dynamics, 2019, Vol. 98, Issue 2, pp.1519-1553, DOI 10.1007/s11071-019-05191-3.
- 116. Vlase, S.; Marin, M.; Scutaru, M.L. Maggi's Equations Used in the Finite Element Analysis of the Multibody Systems with Elastic Elements. Mathematics, 2020, Vol. 8, Issue 3, Article Number 399, DOI 10.3390/math8030399.
- 117. Vlase, S.; Negrean, I.; Marin, M.; Nastac, S. Kane's Method-Based Simulation and Modeling Robots with Elastic Elements, Using Finite Element Method. Mathematics, 2020, Vol. 8, Issue 5, Article Number 805, DOI 10.3390/math8050805.
- 118. Mitu, G.L.; Chircan, E.; Scutaru, M.L.; Vlase, S. Kane's Formalism Used to the Vibration Analysis of a Wind Water Pump. SYMMETRY-BASEL, 2020, Volume 12, Issue 6, Article Number 1030, DOI 10.3390/sym12061030.
- 119. Ursu-Fisher, N. Elements of Analytical Mechanics. House of Science Book Press, C-Napoca, 2015..
- 120. Vlase, S.; Negrean, I.; Marin, M.; Scutaru, M.L. Energy of Accelerations used to obtain the Motion Equations of a Three-Dimensional Finite Element. Symmetry 2020,12(2), 321; https://doi.org/ 10.3390/ sym12020321.
- 121. Vlase, S.; Marin, M.; Scutaru, M.L. Maggi's equations used in the finite element analysis of the multibody systems with elastic elements. Mathematics 2020, 8(3), 399; doi.org/10.3390/math8030399
- 122. Ashley, S. Mechanical Seat-Belt Tensioner. Mech. Eng. 1992, 114, 24.
- 123. DeGaspari, J. 'Smarter' seat belt fiber. Mech. Eng. 2002, 124, 22-30.

- 124. Takimizu, Y. Retraction performance of motor vehicle seat belt. J. Jpn. Soc. Tribol. 1997, 42, 625-630.
- 125. Sances, A.; Kumaresan, S.; Herbst, B.; Meyer, S.; Hock, D. Biomechanics of seat belt restraint system. In Proceedings of the 41st Annual Rocky Mountain Bioengineering Symposium/41st International ISA Biomedical Sciences Instrumentation Symposium, Ft Collins, CO, USA, 23-25 April 2004; Volume 449, pp. 377-380.
- 126. Shi, P.C.; Xu, Z.W. Analysis of Seat. In Proceedings of the 5th Annual International Conference on Material Science and Environmental Engineering (MSEE 2017), Xiamen, China, 15-17 October 2017; Volume 301, p. 012127.
- 127. Huston, R.L. A Review of the effectiveness of seat belt systems: Design and safety considerations. Int. J. Crashworthiness 2001, 6, 243-252.
- 128. Zhao, F.; Jiao, H.Y. Topography Optimization of Automobile Seat Belt Bracket. the 2017 International Conference on Mechanical, Electronic, Control and Automation Engineering (MECAE 2017), Beijing, China, 25-26 March 2017; Volume 61, pp. 10-14.
- 129. Dubois, D.; Gross, P.; Tramecon, A.; Markiewicz, E. Finite element analysis of seat belt bunching phenomena. Int. J. Crashworthiness 2006, 11, 519-528. [CrossRef]
- 130. Kang, S.J.; Chun, B.K. Strength analysis of automotive seat belt anchorage. Int. J. Veh. Des. 2001, 26, 496-508.
- 131. Roberts, A.; Partain, M.; Batzer, S.; Renfroe, D. Failure analysis of seat belt buckle inertial release. Eng. Fail. Anal. 2007, 14, 1135-1143.
- 132. Dubois, D.; Zellmer, H.; Markiewicz, E. Experimental and numerical analysis of seat belt bunching phenomenon. Int. J. Impact Eng. 2009, 36, 763-774.
- 133. Cao, L.G.; Feng, H. Torque performance measurement system for spring in seat belt. In Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Advances in Materials Manufacturing (ICAMMP 2012), Beihai, China, 22-23 December 2012; Volume 655-657, pp. 1149-1152.
- 134. Tang, Y.M.; Lv, N.; Xue, Q.; Wang, T.; Tan, W.F. Experiment Simulation of Seat Belt and ISOFIX Anchorage for a Commercial Vehicle. In Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Measuring Technology and Mechatronics Automation (ICMTMA), Macau, China, 11-12 March 2016; pp. 282-285.
- 135. Jung, S.P.; Park, T.W.; Park, C.S. Dynamic analysis and design optimisation of the seat belt pretensioner. Veh. Syst. Dyn. 2010, 48, 65-78.
- 136. Meyer, S.E.; Hock, D.; Forrest, S.; Herbst, B. Motor vehicle seat belt restraint system analysis during rollover. In Proceedings of the 40th Annual Rocky

Mountain Bioengineering Symposium/40th International ISA Biomedical Sciences Instrumentation Symposium, Biloxi, MS, USA, 10-13 April 2003; Volume 39, pp. 229-240.

- 137. Karishma, P.; Venugopal, K.V.; Raju, I.R.K. Optimization and Impact Analysis of a Roll Cage Model. Int. Res. J. Eng. Technol. (IRJET) 2018, 5, 526-543.
- 138. Kanketr, T.; Phongphinnittana, E.; Patamaprohm, B. Design of a CFRP composite monocoque: Simulation approach. In Proceedings of the 9th Thai-Society-of-Mechanical-Engineers International Conference on Mechanical Engineering (TSME ICOME), Phuket, Thailand, 11-14 December 2018; IOP Conference Series-Materials Science and Engineering. Volume 501, p. 012014.
- 139. Lufinka, A. Crash Test of the Student Racing Car Impact Attenuator. In Proceedings of the 58th International Conference of Machine Design Departments (ICMD 2017), Prague, Czech Republic, 6-8 September 2017; pp. 210-213.
- 140. Kaul, A.; Abbas, A.; Smith, G.; Manjila, S.; Pace, J.; Steinmetz, M. A revolution in preventing fatal craniovertebral junction injuries: Lessons learned from the Head and Neck Support device in professional auto racing. J. Neurosurgey-Spine 2016, 25, 756-761.
- 141. Mihradi, S.; Golfianto, H.; Mahyuddin, A.I.; Dirgantara, T. Head Injury Analysis of Vehicle Occupant in Frontal Crash Simulation: Case Study of ITB's Formula SAE Race Car. J. Eng. Technol. Sci. 2017, 49, 534-545.
- 142. Guegan, P.; Lebreton, D.; Pasco, F.; Othman, R.; Le Corre, S.; Poitou, A. Metallic energy-absorbing inserts for Formula One tyre barriers. Proceeding Inst. Mech. Eng. Part D-J. Automob. Eng. 2008, 222, 699-704.
- 143. Davies, H.C.; Bryant, M.; Hope, M.; Meiller, C. Design, development, and manufacture of an aluminium honeycomb sandwich panel monocoque chassis for Formula Student competition. Proceeding Inst. Mech. Eng. Part D-J. Automob. Eng. 2012, 226, 325-337.
- 144. Albak, E.I.; Solmaz, E.; Kaya, N.; Ozturk, F. Impact attenuator conceptual design using lightweight materials and meta-modeling technique. Mater. Test. 2019, 61, 621-626.
- 145. Switek, W.; Vallejo, R. Finite element dvnamic simulation of a race car. In Proceedings of the Computer Aided Optimum Design of Structures VIII, Structures and Materials, Proceedings of the 8th International Aided Optimum Conference on Computer Design of Structures, Dearborn, MI, USA, 19-21 May 2003; WIT Press: Southampton, UK; Volume 13, pp. 115-122.
- 146. Nguyen, H.C.; Vo-Minh, T. The use of the node-based smoothed finite element method to estimate static and seismic bearing capacities of shallow strip footings. J. Rock Mech. Geotech. Eng. 2022, 14, 180-196.

- 147. Iorio, L. Revisiting the 2PN Pericenter Precession in View of Possible Future Measurements. Universe 2020, 6, 53.
- 148. Negrean, I. Formulations about Elastodynamics in Robotics. Acta Tech. Napoc. Ser. Appl. Math. Mech. Eng. 2019, 62, 237-250.
- 149. Hassan, M.; Bruni, S. Experimental and numerical investigation of the possibilities for the structural health monitoring of railway axles based on acceleration measurements. Struct. Health Monit. Int. J. 2019, 18, 902-919.
- 150. Xiao, M.L.; Zhang, Y.; Zhu, H.Y. The mechanism of hindering occupants' evacuation from seismic responses of building. Nat. Hazards 2019, 96, 669-692.
- 151. Ma, S.J.; Xu, X.X.; Huang, P.T.; Hu, L.Y. The discussion on Lagrange equation containing third order derivatives. Acta Phys. Sin. 2004, 53, 3648-3651.
- 152. Krut'ko, P.D. Energy damping problems and control algorithms of motion of dynamical systems. Nonlinear models. J. Comput. Syst. Sci. Int. 1999, 38, 841-859.
- 153. Kim, C.J.; Kang, Y.J.; Lee, B.H. Experimental spectral damage prediction of a linear elastic system using acceleration response. Mech. Syst. Signal Processing 2011, 25, 2538-2548.
- 154. Krutko, P.D. Control of the motion of Lagrangian systems. Synthesis of algorithms by the method of the inverse problems of dynamics. J. Comput. Syst. Sci. Int. 1996, 77-94.
- 155. Berges, C.; Weber, Y.; Soufflet, P. General linearized model use for High Power Reliability Assessment test results: Conditions, procedure and case study. Microelectron. Reliab. 2015, 55, 1346-1350.
- 156. Stachiw, T.; Khouli, F.; Langlois, R.G.; Afagh, F.F. Linearization of Aircraft Landing Equations of Motion with Airframe Flexibility Effects. SAE Int. J. Aerosp. 2022, 15, 19-38.
- 157. Ledezma-Ramirez, D.F.; Guzman-Nieto, M.; Tapia-Gonzalez, P.E.; Ferguson, N.S. Shock isolation systems using non linear stiffness and damping. Proceedings of International Conference on Noise and Vibration Engineering (ISMA2014) and International Conference on Uncertainty in Structural Dynamics (USD2014), Leuven, Belgium, 15-17 September 2014; pp. 4111-4121.
- 158. Kim, K.H.; Yoh, J. Multi-physics modeling based on combustion of energetic materials. Explosion, Shock Wave and Hypervelocity Phenomena in Materials. In Materials Science Forum; Materials II, Book Series; Trans Tech Publications Ltd.: Bäch, Switzerland, 2008; Volume 566, pp. 95-100.
- 159. Murthy, A.N.; Pfabe, M.; Xu, J.F.; Talke, F.E. Dynamic response of 1-in. form factor disk drives to external

shock and vibration loads. Microsyst. Technol. 2007, 13, 1031-1038.

- 160. Clegg, R.A.; Hayhurst, C.J.; Nahme, H. Validation of an advanced material model for simulating the impact and shock response of composite materials. AIP Conf. Proc. 2002, 620, 685-688.
- 161. Hundal, M.S. Linear Shock Isolator-Response to Velocity Pulse. J. Sound Vib. 1983, 86, 293-296.
- 162. Hill, R.J.; Boratav, O.N. Next-order structure-function equations. Phys. Fluids 2001, 13, 276-283.
- 163. Alghafir, M.N.; Dunne, J.F. A NARX damper model for virtual tuning of automotive suspension systems with high-frequency loading. Veh. Syst. Dyn. 2012, 50, 167– 197.
- 164. Wheaton, B.J.; Maybeck, P.S. 2nd-Order Acceleration Models for an MMAE Target Tracker. IEEE Trans. Aerosp. Electron. Syst. 1995, 31, 151-167.
- 165. Djenidi, L.; Antonia, R.A. Modeling the third-order velocity structure function in the scaling range at finite Reynolds numbers. J. Math. Phys. 2021, 62, 083102.
- 166. Owen, H.; Codina, R. A third-order velocity correction scheme obtained at the discrete level. Int. J. Numer. Methods Fluids 2012, 69, 57-72.
- 167. Filben, T.M.; Pritchard, N.S.; Oravec, C.S.; Hile, C.W.; Bercaw, J.R.; Zoch, S.R.; Miller, L.E.; Bullock, G.S.; Flashman, L.A.; Miles, C.M.; et al. Pilot characterization of head kinematics in grassroots dirt track racing traffic injury prevention. Traffic Inj. Prev. 2022.
- 168. Bhat, A.; Gupta, V.; Aulakh, S.S.; Elsen, R.S. Generative design and analysis of a double-wishbone suspension assembly: A methodology for developing constraint oriented solutions for optimum material distribution. J. Eng. Des. Tecnol. 2021, in press.
- 169. Drage, T.; Lim, K.L.; Koh, J.E.H.; Gregory, D.; Brogle, C.; Braunl, T. Integrated Modular Safety System Design for Intelligent Autonomous Vehicles. In Proceedings of the 2021 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium (IV), Nagoya, Japan, 11-17 July 2021; pp. 258-265.
- 170. Vaverka, O.; Koutny, D.; Palousek, D. Topologically optimized axle carrier for Formula Student produced by selective laser melting. Rapid Prototyp. J. 2019, 25, 1545-1551.
- 171. Lufinka, A. Testul de impact al atenuatorului de impact al mașinii de curse pentru studenți. Proceedings of the 58th International Conference of Machine Design Departments (ICMD 2017), pp. 210-213, 2017
- 172. Negrean, I.; Crişan, A.-D.; Vlase, S. O nouă abordare în dinamica analitică a sistemelor mecanice. Symmetry , 2020, 12(1), 95.

- 173.euro-ncap-frontal-protocol-version-60.pdf (euroncap.com)
 - PROGRAM EUROPEAN DE EVALUARE A MAȘINILOR NOI (E uro
 NCAP), PROTOCOL DE TESTARE A IMPACTULUI FRONTAL
 Versiunea 6.0 august 201 2.
- 174.1995_10.pdf (ircobi.org) THE BIOFIDELITY OF HYBRID III DUMMIES, Dimitrios Kallieris, Andreas Rizzetti, Rainer Mattern, Institutul de Medicină Legală Universitatea din Heidelberg.
- 175.NPRM_SID.pdf CRITERII DE PREZĂMIRE PENTRU MANECINELE DE IMPACT LATERAL, mai 2004, de Shashi Kuppa Centrul Național de Cercetare în Biomecanică a Transporturilor Administrația Națională pentru Siguranța Traficului pe Autostrăzi.
- 176. Hybrid III 50th Masculin FE | Humanetics (humaneticsgroup.com, Online, accesat pe 25.9.2022).
- 177.Li, X. Simulare System of Car Crash Test in C-NCAP Analysis Based on Improved Apriori Algorithm, Physics Procedia 2012 , 25, pp.2066 - 2071. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phpro.2012.03.351 .
- 178. Martinez, MJ Rețele neuronale artificiale pentru evaluarea siguranței pasive. *Scrisori de inginerie* **2022** , 30(1):289-297.
- 179. Untaroiu, CD; Shina, J.; Ivarssona, J.; Crandalla, JR; Subita, D.; Takahashib, Y.; Akiyamab, A.; Kikuchi, Y. Un studiu al cinematicii impactului pietonului folosind modele manechinoase cu elemente finite: coridoarele și scalarea analizei dimensionale a traiectoriilor corpului superior. *Jurnalul Internațional de Crashworthiness* Vol. 13, nr. 5, octombrie 2008, 469-478.
- 180. Bhatti, MM; M. Marin, M.; Zeeshan, A.; Abdelsalam, SI Tendinţe recente în dinamica fluidelor computaţionale, Front Phys, 8(2020), 10.3389/fphy.2020.593111.